



WORKING PAPER

MARCH 2020

Breaking the Cycle of Gender Exclusion in Political Party Development

Saskia Brechenmacher and Caroline Hubbard

Breaking the Cycle of Gender Exclusion in Political Party Development

Saskia Brechenmacher and Caroline Hubbard

© 2020 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace and National Democratic Institute for International Affairs (NDI). All rights reserved. Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are the
author(s) own and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees. Portions of this work may be reproduced and/or translated for non-commercial purposes with the prior written permission of the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace and NDI provided that Carnegie and NDI are acknowledged as the source of the material and are sent copies of any translation. Please direct publication permission requests to pubs@ceip.org and legal@ndi.org, or contact:
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org
This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org or www.ndi.org.

+ CONTENTS

Summary	1
The Puzzle of Gender Inclusion in New Political Parties	5
Gender Inclusion in Political Parties That Evolve From Nonviolent Social Movements	8
Gender Inclusion in Political Parties That Evolve From Armed Movements	18
Gender Inclusion After Dominant Parties Splinter	29
Analytical Conclusions	38
Preliminary Recommendations	47
Appendix: Research Methodology	48
About the Authors	49
Acknowledgments	49
Notes	50

Summary

Political parties around the world face a crisis in public confidence. Many citizens view them as inaccessible and unresponsive to their concerns. Parties pose specific challenges for women, who face both formal and informal barriers to participation, including opaque nomination procedures, violence, and parties with hypermasculine cultures.

The formation of new parties during periods of political transition represents a potential opportunity to break these patterns. Transitions can be openings to transform the broader political, legal, and social barriers to an inclusive kind of politics. In these moments of flux, the development of new party branches and rules, as well as the renegotiation of broader institutional frameworks, can enable women and other marginalized groups to push for greater political representation within party structures.

What factors influence the level of gender inclusion in processes of party development? This question is central for policymakers, advocates, and practitioners seeking to support inclusive democracy and gender equality in transitional societies and beyond. To shed light on this topic, this study investigates gender inclusion in three types of party formation that commonly unfold during political transitions:

- a social movement to a party (as exemplified by Ennahda in Tunisia),
- an armed movement to a party (as illustrated by the African National Congress [ANC] in South Africa), and
- a dominant party to a breakaway party (as shown by the Mouvement du Peuple pour le Progrès [MPP] in Burkina Faso).

For each of these three cases, the study examines how the origins and characteristics of these parties and their respective transition contexts influence the degree of gender inclusion these parties exhibit. Insights from Bolivia, Nepal, and Uganda expand the analysis to additional regions.

Drivers and Patterns of Gender Inclusion

Party origins and characteristics

• **Leadership commitment:** Parties' origins shaped how receptive male party leaders were to demands for inclusion; previous ideological commitments to equality and social justice made it easier for women within such parties or in civil society to push for quotas or other mechanisms to ensure their representation.

- Women's participation: Parties' origins also influenced whether there were pools of female
 members or supporters who were ready to step forward as political candidates and whether
 nascent parties included female leaders who had the networks, legitimacy, and influence
 necessary to take on leadership roles and lobby male party leaders.
- Structures for advocacy: An important factor shaping women's influence in nascent parties was the strength of women's autonomous mobilization in preparty organizations, as well as whether they had articulated joint demands on the organizations' leadership prior to political transitions. In Bolivia and South Africa, for example, the internal structures of political movements enabled women to share their experiences and articulate joint demands in the lead-up to party formation. These structures gradually embraced more explicitly feminist stances, drawing on exchanges with women's civil society groups.

Transition characteristics

- Nature of the transitions: Long and inclusive transition processes aimed at fundamentally
 renegotiating existing political orders—through a new constitution or new foundational laws—
 were more conducive to gender inclusion, as they enabled women in political parties and in
 civil society to build alliances and push for specific legal reforms and political commitments,
 including national or party-level quotas.
- Women's broad-based mobilization: The existence of organized and broad-based women's movements was key for pushing political parties to make gender equality commitments. In Bolivia, Nepal, South Africa, and Tunisia, coordinated action among women's groups allowed them to exert pressure on male party leaders, ensured that women were present in the bodies designing electoral and party rules, and boosted these women's capacity and influence. Coalition building between women in civil society and women politicians proved particularly impactful.
- Women at the table: Including women with strong links to feminist groups and organizations in formal transition and constitutional negotiations helped ensure that gender equality commitments and parity measures remained on parties' political agendas and were anchored in constitutional commitments, new electoral codes, or party bylaws.

Lasting barriers

• **Male leadership dominance continues:** Across the different political organizations examined in this analysis, men were overrepresented in leadership positions before, during, and after party formation, even though women's mobilization was often central in bringing about the

political openings that sparked such party formation processes. Even in nascent parties with higher levels of gender inclusion, such as the ANC in South Africa, women had to organize against the constant threat of marginalization.

- Gender norms change slowly: Institutional and legislative change did not necessarily spur shifts in organizational culture or gender norms within nascent parties. Even as parties adopted internal gender equality mechanisms or complied with legislated quotas, women still struggled against discriminatory attitudes and behavior, as well as threats and intimidation, aimed at preserving male-dominated power structures.
- Structural barriers persist: Entrenched hurdles to women's political engagement, such as an unequal distribution of domestic responsibilities and financial resources, do not change overnight. While women in political parties and in civil society have made progress in advocating for quotas and gender equality commitments, they have been less successful in pushing for party support to address these structural inequities.

Recommendations for Gender-Sensitive Party Support in Transition Contexts

To support gender inclusion within newly formed political parties during and following political transitions, international assistance providers should:

- Begin with gendered political economy analysis. Understanding transition contexts and their gender characteristics is critical for identifying entry points for gender-sensitive party support. Such analyses should investigate the causes, depth, and length of political transitions, as well as the wider political-economic and sociocultural contexts. These analyses should explicitly examine how gender shapes access to power and resources, and they should be informed by the views of a diverse range of women.
- Conduct gender and inclusion assessments of political parties. Political transitions give rise to parties with different origins and organizational characteristics. As a result, cookie-cutter approaches will not work. It is necessary to conduct gender and inclusion assessments to identify how formal and informal characteristics of nascent parties' root organizations—if such an organization exists in a given context—will impact early party development. These assessments should inform the design of party-specific interventions.
- Offer pretransition support to women's groups. Supporting cross-sectoral collaboration and movement-building efforts among women's groups and activists is important for ensuring readiness and coordination when political openings occur. Fostering exchanges and solidarity

between women's movements in similar contexts and providing technical guidance on institutional reforms such as gender quotas can help women's groups clarify their political demands before formal negotiations begin. Supporting autonomous women's organizations both financially and substantively may also contribute to making civil society more gender inclusive overall. Such support should always be rooted in and sensitive to local needs and demands.

- Ensure gender-transformative transition support. During transitions, international actors should support the active engagement of feminist leaders in the transitional bodies negotiating new governing structures. All technical assistance, such as support for drafting constitutions and electoral and political party rules, should include guidance on the building of gender-sensitive institutions. Supporting the building of civil society coalitions, and networks between women's organizations and female politicians, will enable groups to exert pressure from the outside.
- Provide targeted support for gender equality in early party development. It is critical that parties include principles of gender equality in their foundational documents, as these commitments can provide anchors for sustained internal advocacy for inclusion. Party assistance should also support party leaders in developing plans to recruit a diverse swathe of female candidates, including for countries' first post-transition elections. In addition, any party assistance must be given with due consideration for the impact of patriarchal gender norms on women's experiences within parties and include targeted efforts to secure or deepen male party leaders' and members' commitment to gender equality and inclusion.
- **Prioritize sustained party support.** Support for gender inclusion should continue after transition processes conclude. Subsequent priorities may include the creation or strengthening of cross-party women's caucuses and coalitions, autonomous bodies for women in political parties, and party mechanisms that support greater internal inclusion. If quotas have already been adopted, such mechanisms could include sexual harassment policies or childcare support for candidates. Providing ongoing assistance focused on strengthening the civil society environment is also important for ensuring that local groups can hold nascent political parties accountable to gender-progressive commitments made during transitions.

The Puzzle of Gender Inclusion in New Political Parties

Political parties are central to democracy. They provide organized channels for citizen participation in decisionmaking and enable peaceful competition for political power. They also select candidates for political office and often decide which issues make it onto policy agendas. As a result, they can play an important role in ensuring the political inclusion of women and other marginalized groups.¹

Gender equality in political parties also has crucial implications for democratic legitimacy and resilience. On a basic level, a democracy without the participation of half a country's population is not a democracy. Women and men are entitled to equal civil and political rights, as enshrined in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and other international commitments.² Furthermore, a growing body of evidence indicates that women's political participation can lead to tangible democratic gains, including greater policy responsiveness to diverse citizen needs, reduced risk of conflict recurrence, and higher levels of political stability.³ Parties that take women's participation seriously can also benefit electorally by accessing new groups of voters and signaling their commitment to social change.⁴

Yet parties around the world have historically been patriarchal and exclusionary organizations. Women face both formal and informal barriers to political participation, including opaque processes for nominating candidates and parties with hypermasculine cultures. Women are often relegated to supporting roles and contend with direct resistance to their participation and leadership.⁵ Some parties have made formal commitments to gender equality, but most fall short of living out such commitments or achieving a high degree of inclusion.⁶

Processes of party formation represent a potential opportunity to break these patterns. The development of party structures, constitutions, and rules can enable women and other marginalized groups to push for greater representation. Moreover, party formation often occurs in periods of mobilization and political flux, creating openings to unsettle existing power structures and bring new issues onto political agendas.

Yet the factors shaping gender equality and inclusion in early party development are poorly understood. Why do some nascent parties establish rules and norms that promote women's participation, whereas others do not? What factors impede or enable greater equality, and what are the entry points for change?

In multiparty systems, parties can form under many different conditions. Some parties originate in periods of authoritarianism, survive political liberalization, and then adapt to multiparty competition. Others form during political transitions or once multiparty competition already has been

established. This study focuses on parties formed in transitional contexts, such as following a negotiated peace settlement or the ouster of an authoritarian leader.

Such openings offer unique opportunities to transform the political, legal, and social barriers women face in politics and society.⁷ For example, peace negotiations or constitutional reform processes can enable women to press for institutional commitments to electoral parity and rights protections.⁸ At the same time, political transitions do not automatically facilitate greater gender equality in politics—they also can lead to women's renewed marginalization.⁹ Understanding why and how nascent parties integrate or exclude women at such times is crucial for preventing patriarchal institutions and processes from returning.

Research Framework and Scope

This study focuses on three types of party formation that commonly unfold during political transitions:

- parties that emerge from nonviolent social movements,
- parties that grow from armed movements, and
- Parties that arise when dominant parties splinter.

In all three cases, the newly formed parties build on established organizations—whether they are originally social movements, armed movements, or dominant parties. These different origin stories influence the membership of nascent parties, their organizational structures and rules, and their ideological orientations—factors that, in turn, are likely to shape the opportunities for and barriers to gender inclusion in the early phase of party development.

In addition to these internal party characteristics, the transition contexts themselves also influence early party development. For example, existing research underscores that women's mobilization in civil society and participation in transitional negotiations, as well as international pressure in favor of women's participation, are crucial to ensuring that gender equality is on political parties' agendas. The political contexts in which transitions unfold can also incentivize party leaders to embrace gender equality measures, so as to bolster their international legitimacy or co-opt their political rivals, for instance. Lastly, some transitional processes produce legislative reforms that promote women's participation in political parties, such as mandated quotas for party candidate lists, whereas other processes further entrench their exclusion.

To examine gender inclusion in party formation in various transitional contexts, the study therefore focuses on two central questions. First, how do the *origins* of parties—specifically, the gender charac-

teristics of the entities they originate from—influence the degree of gender inclusion in early party development? Second, how do the *transition contexts* in which party formation occurs interact with these internal characteristics to shape the level of gender inclusion in nascent parties?

This study defines gender-equitable political parties as ones in which women and men participate equally in party leadership and decisionmaking, have equal chances of being nominated and elected, and influence party policies and priorities without fear of backlash or reprisal. Recognizing that few parties meet this standard, the analysis focuses on relative degrees of inclusion and highlights the barriers that inhibit women's equal participation and the enablers that help foster such participation.

To do so, the study examines the formal institutions that impact the respective statuses of men and women, such as nomination processes and quota rules, as well as informal norms and institutions, such as women's experiences of violence or harassment within parties. The research also evaluates women members' individual capacities and access to resources relative to those of men. Underpinning the analysis is the recognition that women's and men's experiences in politics are shaped not only by gender but also by other intersecting identities, such as class, ethnicity, or sexuality. Depending on the context, these identities may be more salient than gender, or they may compound gender-based discrimination.¹²

The study draws on in-depth analysis of three parties, each corresponding to one of the three main pathways of party formation:

- the Ennahda Party in Tunisia,
- the African National Congress (ANC) in South Africa, and
- the Mouvement du Peuple pour le Progrès (MPP) in Burkina Faso.

Each case study examines how a given party's origins and transition context influenced gender inclusion in early party development, as well as ongoing barriers to intraparty gender equality. Shorter case studies of political parties in Bolivia, Nepal, and Uganda offer comparative insights from a wider range of additional regional contexts.

The primary cases—Ennahda, the ANC, and the MPP—were selected because of these parties' political significance (measured in terms of their electoral share over past election cycles) and the access the National Democratic Institute (NDI) and the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace had to in-country networks that could facilitate contact with relevant party officials. The three countries where these political parties are located are also relatively stable politically, a fact that enabled greater research access. The analysis draws on an in-depth review of existing research and secondary literature as well as eighty-five semistructured interviews with male and female party

leaders, party members, and civil society representatives in Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso (December 2018); Tunis, Tunisia (February 2019); and Johannesburg and Pretoria, South Africa (September 2019). Research participants were identified through local research assistants or NDI offices, and they were selected to ensure variation in gender, seniority, and pre- and post-transition political roles. The authors conducted additional interviews with subject matter experts on Bolivia, Nepal, and Uganda (see the appendix for more information on the research methodology).

The study is structured around the three aforementioned pathways to party formation. Each section begins with an analytical overview of how the respective pathway interacts with gender, then presents the main case study, and ends with comparative insights from an additional case. The final section of the study summarizes the main findings from each of these pathways, as well as cross-cutting themes, and proposes recommendations for political parties, policymakers, and aid practitioners that work in transitional contexts.

Gender Inclusion in Political Parties That Evolve From Nonviolent Social Movements

Although nonviolent social movements typically do not participate in electoral politics, they sometimes institutionalize as political parties in periods of political rupture. For example, previously restricted prodemocracy movements may seize the opportunity to run in elections, as the Solidarity movement did in Poland during its democratic transition.¹³ In other cases, movements or parts of movements transform into parties because they come to view this as the best strategy for advancing their goals.

For women, social movements have been a key channel for political engagement. Often broad-based and decentralized, such movements tend to have lower barriers to participation than formal political groupings, including armed organizations or political parties. Women have spearheaded movements focused on gender inequities, such as the women's suffrage movement in the United States, and they have participated in movements focused on other social and political goals. Although these movements often reflect and reproduce gendered social hierarchies, they can also create spaces in which traditional gender roles can be challenged.

These patterns have important implications for gender inclusion in early party development. Under what conditions do women make the leap from being members of a movement to becoming party officials or politicians? The following section examines how such a transition unfolded for Ennahda in Tunisia and concludes with comparative insights from the Movement for Socialism in Bolivia.

The Ennahda Movement in Tunisia

Ennahda first emerged in Tunisia in the 1960s as a religious social movement that sought to revive Islam in Tunisian society. Tonfronted with other sociopolitical currents of the 1970s, the movement gradually embraced a more political agenda, a development that provoked harsh repression by the secular, authoritarian Tunisian regime. Throughout the 1990s and early 2000s, Ennahda was forced to operate underground, as most of its leaders were either imprisoned or in exile.

Following Tunisia's 2011 revolution, Ennahda's exiled leaders returned to the country, and the movement registered as a political party for the first time. It began rebuilding its structures, relying on its existing support networks. In the 2011 elections for the National Constituent Assembly (NCA), the party received 37 percent of the vote and entered into a coalition government. Women's rights became a highly contentious issue in the lead-up to the elections and during the subsequent constitution-drafting process. Even prior to the revolution, Tunisia was known in the region for its progressive personal status code (which ensured gender equality in different areas of family law), high rates of female labor force participation, and an array of gender equality reforms. Many secular Tunisians feared that Ennahda's rise would threaten these gains. And the country, and the movement of the revolution of the country, and the movement of the country, and the movement of the revolution of the r

A closer analysis of Ennahda's track record with respect to gender inclusion reveals a more positive picture. Faced with strong civil society mobilization, party leaders supported a vertical gender parity measure, which mandated that parties alternate female and male candidates on their electoral lists. They also backed a vertical *and* horizontal parity law for municipal elections (which mandates that each list must alternate between male and female candidates *and* that parties must have the same number of male- and female-headed lists across all constituencies in which they are running).²¹

The party has been relatively successful at recruiting women to run for elections, and it has given a platform to religious and rural women who had previously been excluded from politics. Many of these women would not call themselves feminists, but they nonetheless are committed to women's empowerment. However, women remain underrepresented in leadership positions and are still rarely placed on top of Ennahda's candidate lists. They face barriers to advancement and influence that are the product of a patriarchal society and the party's conservative ideological orientation. When it comes to Ennahda's political objectives, the party is not monolithic: it encompasses moderate and traditionalist strands. While many female party members express their commitment to women's rights, the party has blocked gender equality reforms, particularly on the issue of inheritance.

Effects of Party Origins and Internal Characteristics

As part of a conservative religious movement, Ennahda members traditionally have sought to reshape gender relations along Islamic lines. Prior to the revolution, most of the movement's leaders were men. Two internal characteristics, however, helped facilitate gender inclusion during the formation of the party.

First, even though most Ennahda members advocated traditional gender roles in accordance with conservative Islam, the movement's leadership moderated its stance on these issues during the period of state repression. Second, the important informal roles that women played in Ennahda prior to the revolution increased their standing and influence within the movement during the country's political transition.

Leadership support: Although Ennahda embodied a conservative view of gender relations, its leaders entered the transition period willing to make concessions on women's rights and other doctrinal issues to demonstrate their democratic credentials.²² This pragmatic stance was the product of a gradual evolution. In its early years, Ennahda focused on religious issues without professing a clear political doctrine. As the movement expanded, different factions emerged: progressive Islamists advocated for a reformist Islam that framed Tunisia's personal status code and other gender equality protections as compatible with religious doctrine, while a dogmatic wing with links to the Muslim Brotherhood viewed these reforms as un-Islamic Western impositions.²³

Starting in 1989, heightened state repression pushed Ennahda's exiled leaders toward ideological moderation. Seeking to raise domestic and international support, they started focusing their demands on human rights, religious freedom, and democracy rather than political Islam.²⁴ For example, Ennahda's leader, Rachid Ghannouchi, began arguing publicly that Tunisia's gender-progressive personal status code could be viewed as compatible with Islamic thought.²⁵ These shifts did not necessarily filter down to Ennahda's base: women active in the movement at the time note that doctrinal debates about gender equality were not a priority, amid a focus on surviving harsh repression.²⁶ Ghannouchi's evolving stance, however, signaled increased acceptance of gender equality by the movement's leadership.

The leadership's moderation proved critical during the transition. The nascent party initially lacked clear positions on gender issues; members disagreed on the role that sharia should play in governing women's rights and politics more broadly.²⁷ Yet, despite the conservative orientation of many grassroots activists, Ghannouchi—the newly elected party leader—supported the rise of other pragmatists to leadership posts. Faced with pressure from civil society regarding women's rights, party leaders argued against explicit references to Islamic law in the constitution and in internal party debates.

They also emphasized the need to support gender parity measures to demonstrate the party's ideological moderation and attract new voters.²⁸ Ultimately, conservatives on the party's Shura Council lost these internal debates by a wide margin, setting the party on a more moderate ideological track.²⁹

Women's informal roles in the movement: A second factor shaping Ennahda's stance on gender inclusion was women's participation in the movement in the pre-revolution period. When Ennahda first emerged, most of its members were men. In the late 1970s and 1980s, women members began taking on more active roles within universities, but the movement never implemented any formal mechanisms or structures to promote women's participation, and its leadership remained mostly male.³⁰ However, despite women's underrepresentation in leadership positions, their roles as advocates, supporters, and conduits of information became central amid state repression. Women in exile supported Ennahda prisoners and their families, while those in Tunisia kept the movement alive through their social networks.³¹ They adopted new roles as their male relatives went to prison, including as liaisons with international organizations, as advocates for prisoners' rights, and as providers for their families—often at high personal cost.³²

These sacrifices raised the profile of women within Ennahda; both women and men recognized that women had been "the guarantors of the movement" in the pre-revolution period, and the movement relied on women's clandestine networks to regroup following the departure of then president Zine el-Abidine Ben Ali.³³ According to one female Ennahda leader, "it was through women's resistance that the movement could come back so quickly in 2011. When men were imprisoned, it was women who had kept it alive."³⁴ Women's experiences with advocacy and mobilization during this period also prepared them to take on new public roles. Ahead of the 2011 elections, the party thus drew on a cadre of women with strong social ties to the movement to place on its electoral candidate lists.³⁵ "The period of dictatorship was a type of training for women," recalls a female Ennahda parliamentarian. "Those who had a past of activism were prepared [for the elections]."³⁶

Effects of the Transition Context

Several features of Tunisia's transition pushed the party to promote women's political participation. Most notably was the adoption of a formal quota that requires *all* parties to alternate female and male candidates on their electoral lists, as well as a constitutional commitment to gender parity in all elected assemblies.

How did Tunisia's transition context shape these institutional outcomes? For one thing, Ben Ali's departure produced a significant political opening that allowed gender equality advocates to push for institutional reforms. Moreover, women's rights organizations effectively mobilized for women's political inclusion, coordinating quickly and drawing on strong coalitions with labor unions and other

parts of civil society. In addition, feminist lawyers secured representation in the transitional organs charged with designing the country's new electoral framework. Ennahda had political incentives to support their quota proposal so as to signal the party's commitment to democracy and moderation. Finally, the electoral parity rule ensured women's representation in the NCA, where many of them collaborated on institutionalizing gender equality commitments, despite challenging ideological divisions in the early transition period.

A significant political opening: Ben Ali's departure triggered a formal transition aimed at transforming Tunisia's political system rather than simply arranging a transfer of power. This reform process provided multiple opportunities for gender equality advocates to promote women's political inclusion, including the preparations for holding the country's first democratic elections and the drafting of the new constitution.

Two attributes of the process facilitated women's advocacy: the length of the transition and its relative openness to civil society. Initially planned to take only one year, the constitution-drafting process ultimately took almost three. The longer timeframe—while marked by significant instability—allowed for greater consensus building on contentious issues and gave women's organizations time to mobilize and respond to various draft provisions.³⁷ Moreover, throughout the transition, political actors remained sensitive to the pressure brought to bear by civil society, which they viewed as the driving force behind the country's revolutionary opening. "All of the parties wanted to be very close to civil society," notes one civic leader.³⁸ This openness enabled women's civic organizations to exert significant outside pressure in the tradition of Tunisia's long history of feminist activism and gender equality reforms.

Women's mobilization in civil society: Throughout the transition process, Tunisian women's groups were the primary drivers of gender inclusion, pressing for a formal rule to ensure women's participation in all transition organs and advocating for gender equality clauses in the new constitution. Their activism made it significantly more costly for parties like Ennahda to push gender equality off the agenda.

Tunisian women's organizations benefited from a long history of mobilization, as well as strong coalitions with other trade unions and human rights groups. After the revolution, influential women's organizations, such as the Tunisian Association of Democratic Women, quickly formed a coalition to advocate women's participation in the transition process; they effectively argued that political parties' revolutionary legitimacy depended on their commitment to women's rights.³⁹ Together with newly formed women's groups, they mobilized for gender parity on parties' electoral lists ahead of the NCA elections. This mobilization helped support the feminist activists pushing for electoral parity within formal transitional bodies.

Women's groups continued pushing for gender equality commitments during the constitution-drafting process, motivated in part by fears of Islamist pushback against gender equality gains. After the NCA released the first draft of the new constitution, which included a controversial clause referencing women's and men's "complementary" rather than equal roles in the family, they organized large-scale protests and successfully pressured Ennahda to change the language in the draft. Importantly, women's groups had the backing of other parts of civil society, including influential trade unions, and of key government figures.⁴⁰

Women's organizations also worked directly with NCA delegates. They strategically identified political allies within parties, including in Ennahda, and tried to bolster their standing in party debates by offering legal advice, giving feedback on written drafts, and convening gatherings to raise awareness on gender issues. Women's activism in this period ensured that gender equality remained on the agenda of the NCA and helped foster greater engagement on gender issues even among NCA delegates who lacked a strong feminist agenda.

Women's representation in formal transitional organs: In addition to women's mobilization in Tunisian civil society, their representation in formal transitional organs was key to passing institutional reforms that committed political parties to greater gender inclusion. At the beginning of the transition process, the commission charged with devising the timetable and rules for the NCA elections included feminist experts. Ben Achour, the professor leading the commission's legal expert committee, deliberately selected several female professors with expertise on gender issues, who in turn lobbied for other feminist colleagues to be included.⁴² Together, they elaborated Decree Law 2011-35, which required parties to implement gender parity on their electoral lists.

Political parties initially opposed their proposal.⁴³ Advocates specifically lobbied Ennahda, recognizing that having the support of Islamists would force other parties to change their positions. Despite internal disagreement, Ennahda's National Executive Bureau ultimately voted in favor of the proposal. Faced with pressure from civil society, party leaders felt that they could not say no without undermining Ennahda's image as a reform-oriented actor.⁴⁴ Additionally, with a pipeline of women to draw on for the elections, party leaders predicted that they would potentially benefit from the measure.⁴⁵ In the end, feminist activists secured a partial victory: parties accepted the vertical parity rule while still placing mostly men atop their electoral lists. Given the small number of seats per district and the fact that votes were split among several parties, male candidates thus still stood a better chance of being elected.

Despite these shortcomings, the provision ensured that women made up one-third of the NCA delegates. They held several prominent posts and actively participated in the drafting process.⁴⁶ However, intense partisan polarization between Ennahda and secular parties initially impeded

effective cross-party collaboration on gender issues in the NCA.⁴⁷ Given Ennahda's numerical strength, most of the women delegates were from within its ranks, but their views did not necessarily align with those of feminist politicians.⁴⁸ Women's rights became a particular flashpoint after the release of the first draft of the constitution, which included the controversial article referencing women's and men's "complementary" statuses. Though this clause was abandoned following widespread protests, similar disagreements emerged around the relationship between the state and Islam as framed in the new constitution.

Yet subsequent draft revisions bolstered protections for women's rights, and partisan divisions over women's rights decreased over time. In the final voting process, a group of mostly female NCA members—including many Ennahda women—came together to push for stronger language on gender equality in the constitution, including a groundbreaking article calling for gender parity in all elected bodies.⁴⁹ With the support of civil society, they underscored that gender equality and parity were natural extensions of the revolution's ideals, a position that made it difficult for parties to oppose the measure.

In the end, the constitutional clauses on gender equality passed. Several months later, the NCA also reintegrated the vertical parity provision into a new electoral law, though efforts to include horizontal parity failed. Women's representation in the NCA thus proved important to enshrining commitments to gender equality in Tunisian politics in the country's constitution and the new electoral law, thereby committing Ennahda and other parties to these principles over the long term.

Challenges in Early Party Development

Since the initial transition period, female Ennahda politicians interviewed for this study reported that they had gained greater confidence and political skills.⁵⁰ Many are proud of Ennahda's track record with respect to women's political inclusion and their participation in writing the Tunisian constitution.⁵¹ Moreover, both moderate and conservative women in the party have come to embrace electoral quotas and use them for their own advancement.⁵² At the same time, obstacles to gender inclusion in the party persist.

Entrenched patriarchal norms: Patriarchal norms still impede women's access to power within the party. The percentage of women in internal party structures has increased, but women remain underrepresented in leadership roles.⁵³ In early 2019, only six out of twenty-seven members of the party's political bureau were women.⁵⁴ "Women are still marginalized," a female Ennahda parliamentarian

stated. "The higher you go up, the fewer women there are." 55 Women leaders and members also experience verbal harassment and gendered attacks in the media from both political opponents and party colleagues. 56 Senior party leaders note the need to change societal attitudes to address these challenges, but they appear to dismiss the party's role in taking preventative measures. 57

In addition, women are rarely ranked in the first slot on Ennahda's national electoral lists, which decreases their chances of being elected to parliament.⁵⁸ (Oftentimes, many candidates are competing for relatively few spots, so the odds of being elected from the first slot are far higher than being elected from lower slots.) The party has not taken any measures to address this challenge; male leaders argue that it is easier for lists headed by men to succeed, and they point to the need to "change [voters'] mentalities."⁵⁹ This problem is not unique to Ennahda. Indeed, it reflects women's experiences in most male-dominated Tunisian parties.⁶⁰ For example, parties often consider candidates' access to funds in selecting the head of their candidate list, a practice that disadvantages women since they often have fewer resources than men.⁶¹ The 2019 elections were a case in point: the number of women in parliament decreased from 31 percent to 22 percent, despite the vertical parity rule.⁶²

A mixed track record on gender reforms: Although men and women in Ennahda emphasize the party's commitment to women's rights, divisions between conservatives and moderates, the party's fears of losing its conservative base, and internal gendered hierarchies continue to muddle Ennahda's positions on gender-related policy issues. Since the transition, women in the party have worked with allies in other parties to pass certain gender-progressive bills, including a 2016 law requiring both vertical and horizontal gender parity in municipal elections, as well as a law to protect women from domestic violence and sexual harassment.⁶³

Other issues, such as gender equality in Tunisia's inheritance law, have been more contentious, with Ennahda's leadership adopting a strictly conservative stance. Not all women within the party supported this position, though few have spoken out publicly.⁶⁴ Some female members have called for debating the issue openly, even as they criticized efforts by secular parties to paint them as reactionaries. Others characterize the debate over inheritance reform as an elite issue and emphasize the need to address other urgent problems facing Tunisian women, such as poverty.⁶⁵

The case of Bolivia offers noteworthy parallels with and contrasts to the case of Tunisia when it comes to advances in gender inclusion in parties formed from social movements in periods of political transition (see box 1).

BOX 1.

Comparative Insights: The Movement for Socialism in Bolivia

The Movement for Socialism (MAS) emerged in Bolivia in the early 1990s with the aim of defending the interests of indigenous peasant unions. 66 In contrast to the rise of Ennahda, the transition of MAS into electoral politics occurred gradually: it first ran candidates in municipal elections, and its support base grew as social unrest swept the country in the early 2000s. After the movement's leader, Evo Morales, won the presidency in 2005, he called for a national Constituent Assembly (CA) to reform the country's institutions.⁶⁷

The ascent of MAS significantly increased the participation of rural, indigenous women in Bolivian politics. The party spearheaded the adoption of a new gender-progressive constitution and a gender parity system for party lists; in 2010, Morales inaugurated the first parity cabinet. By 2014, women's representation at the national level exceeded 40 percent.⁶⁸ What factors contributed to this push for women's inclusion within MAS, and what challenges to gender equality persist?

Effects of Party Origins and Internal Characteristics

The case of MAS highlights the importance of internal pressure within the movement in driving gender inclusion. MAS emerged as a left-wing political movement that sought to empower indigenous communities.⁶⁹ The movement initially lacked clear gender equality goals; its leaders suggested that gender inequities would erode once colonial oppression was overcome. 70 The party's commitment to indigenous empowerment nevertheless meant that its leadership was open to indigenous women's demands for change. For example, Morales became the first Bolivian president to promote indigenous women to positions of leadership.⁷¹

Mobilization by indigenous women's organizations was central in pushing the party toward greater inclusion. Women in MAS were relatively well organized. Many (mostly male-led) indigenous organizations had parallel women-only organizations that provided a space for semi-autonomous mobilization.⁷² These organizations, especially the Bartolina Sisa National Federation, played key roles in mobilizing for Morales's candidacy, though they initially did not advance explicitly feminist goals for representation.⁷³

After MAS rose to power, indigenous women's organizations leveraged their positions as key allies of the new government and their significant organizational base to make more explicitly gendered demands.⁷⁴ For example, they drew on indigenous traditions of complementarity to advocate gender parity in political institutions, pressuring Morales to appoint more women to cabinet positions.⁷⁵

They also exerted significant influence in the Pacto de Unidad, an alliance that coordinated indigenous organizations' positions during the constitutional negotiations. As a result, these broad alliances demonstrated a strong commitment to representing not only indigenous demands in general but also the specific demands of indigenous women.⁷⁶

Effects of the Transition Context

Two additional external factors reinforced gender inclusion within MAS. First, as was the case in Tunisia, the CA convened by Morales in Bolivia provided an opening to push for institutional reforms. A gender quota ensured that women had a seat at the table during the writing of the new constitution.⁷⁷ Most parties only complied to a minimal degree, but women still comprised one-third of the delegates and made up 47 percent of MAS delegates.⁷⁸

Second, women during and after the CA's convening mobilized across ideological, ethnic, and class lines to advance women's political inclusion.⁷⁹ Although Bolivian women had traditionally been divided between the urban, mostly mestiza, camp of feminist activists and the indigenous movement, after Morales's election, feminist groups recognized the need to overcome this divide.⁸⁰ They organized workshops throughout the country and jointly campaigned with indigenous counterparts for laws on parity and violence against women in politics.⁸¹

This collaboration pushed indigenous women to articulate more explicitly feminist demands while simultaneously expanding the range of socioeconomic issues feminist groups had traditionally worked on. As a result, the constitution was written in intersectional language, codifying key principles such as gender parity in legislative elections. Coalition building between feminists in civil society and feminist parliamentarians also ensured the passage of a new electoral law that operationalized this gender parity principle despite significant resistance, including within MAS.⁸²

Challenges in Early Party Development

Over the course of its thirteen years in power, MAS became less responsive to grassroots demands; the numbers of women and indigenous people in high government posts declined as an ever-smaller entourage around the president and vice president amassed power. ⁸³ Moreover, while reforms initiated during Morales's presidency increased the number of women in politics, women politicians still face high levels of violence aimed at deterring their participation and empowerment, particularly at the local level. ⁸⁴ Women political figures suffer harassment, threats, and sometimes more brutal acts—as in the case of Juana Quispe. This local Bolivian councilwoman was murdered in March 2012 after refusing to resign from her mayoral seat. ⁸⁵

In response to high levels of violence, gender equality advocates lobbied for legal reform. In May 2012, following several years of advocacy and spurred to action by the murders of Quispe and a second councilwoman, Bolivia's parliament approved the groundbreaking Law Against Harassment and Political Violence Against Women. Yet, despite the MAS government's stated commitment to gender inclusion, the law has faced no shortage of implementation challenges, including the reluctance of the male-dominated judiciary to prosecute cases under the law.⁸⁶

Gender Inclusion in Political Parties That Evolve From Armed Movements

Since the end of the Cold War, many civil wars have ended in negotiated settlements rather than outright military victories. Such peace settlements often allow armed groups to transform into political parties.⁸⁷ In other cases, insurgent movements win wars and are restructured into ruling parties, as was the case in Ethiopia and Rwanda.⁸⁸ Although women are often important participants in armed movements, their experiences in transitions from armed groups to political parties have not been systematically examined.⁸⁹

Studies of gender in armed movements nevertheless suggest several factors that may influence gender inclusion in the party development period. First, armed movements' stated ideological commitments to women's emancipation and women's actual roles and influence within these armed groups both are likely to shape women's ability to transition into formal politics following the end of armed conflicts. Armed organizations vary significantly with respect to internal gender relations. Some groups recruit women based on gender equality commitments, establish organized women's wings, and promote women into leadership positions. Others confine them to low-level supportive roles or rely heavily on forced recruitment and coercion. These dynamics shape the resources, skills, and organizational networks available to female participants in the postconflict period, as well as the commitment of male leaders and members to women's political inclusion.

Second, armed movements, even those committed to social transformation, tend to be patriarchal and male-dominated. As they become parties, these movements may retain hierarchical organizational structures and cultures that value militarized conceptions of masculinity, making it difficult for women to access power at the highest levels. Research also suggests that even though the exceptional circumstances of armed struggle may disrupt traditional gender norms within armed groups for a time, women may face pressure to return to their traditional roles after conflicts end. The way conflicts conclude likely affects these dynamics by, for example, reinforcing tendencies to centralize power or forcing parties to broaden their bases of support, share power with other political actors, or incorporate new constituencies.

The following section examines gender inclusion in the ANC's transformation from a liberation movement into South Africa's ruling party. It concludes with additional insights from the Maoist movement in Nepal.

The ANC in South Africa

The ANC has governed South Africa since the country's democratic transition in 1994. Founded in 1912, it began as a nonviolent movement fighting for the liberation of the country's majority population of black South Africans. Harsh repression by the apartheid regime pushed the ANC into exile, making it difficult to engage in peaceful mass action. In 1961, the ANC and the South African Communist Party came together to form a military wing, known as uMkhonto we Sizwe (MK), which began carrying out military operations against the apartheid government. Guerrilla warfare became one of the four pillars of the ANC's struggle, alongside international advocacy, underground political organizing, and mass mobilization. In the country's democratic transition in 1994. Founded in 1912, it is a possible to the country's majority population of the ANC and the South African Communist Party came together to form a military wing, known as uMkhonto we Sizwe (MK), which began carrying out military operations against the apartheid government. Guerrilla warfare became one of the four pillars of the ANC's struggle, alongside international advocacy, underground political organizing, and mass mobilization.

In the late 1980s, worsening economic conditions, increasing internal dissent, and a changing international landscape brought the South African apartheid government to the negotiating table. In 1990, the government lifted the ban on the ANC and released senior movement leaders from prison while others returned from exile. South Africa's subsequent democratic transition unfolded in two phases: initial multiparty negotiations to agree on key constitutional principles (1990–1994), followed by elections and an interim governance process leading to the passage of a new constitution (1994–1998).

During this transitional period, the ANC took important steps to support gender inclusion in the newly formed party. First, it implemented a formal rule: female ANC leaders and activists secured a 30 percent gender quota for party structures and electoral lists. As a result, one-third of ANC representatives in the 1994 parliament were women. ⁹⁶ Two prominent women leaders, Winnie Madikizela-Mandela and Albertina Sisulu, were elected to the ANC's National Executive Committee, and the ANC Women's League was reestablished in South Africa.

The ANC also endorsed progressive provisions in the new constitution, including a commitment to nonsexism, a gender equality clause that supersedes customary law, and the creation of a statutory Commission on Gender Equality. However, the party's senior leadership remained mostly male. Over time, weakening feminist mobilization within the party and persistent patriarchal norms made it difficult to put legislative gains into practice.

Effects of Party Origins and Internal Characteristics

Several characteristics of the ANC facilitated gender inclusion in the postapartheid party formation period. First, the movement was ideologically committed to social transformation, and by the time of party formation, it officially recognized gender equality as a standalone movement goal. Second, women were central participants in the anti-apartheid struggle, which led them to build alliances, gain legitimacy, and recognize the importance of women's autonomous mobilization for gender equality. Third, women's participation in the armed struggle challenged traditional gender norms and gave rise to women leaders with strong struggle credentials. MK remained a male-dominated organization, but its influence on the party formation process was counterbalanced by other parts of the movement.

Transformative movement goals: Although the ANC emerged as a male-dominated organization, the movement's commitment to social transformation provided an ideological basis for female members to press for greater inclusion. ⁹⁷ As a result, by the time of party formation, senior ANC leaders had officially recognized gender equality as a goal of the movement, a decision that enabled feminist activists to make more specific demands.

In its early years, the ANC focused primarily on national and racial liberation, often at the expense of gender issues. ⁹⁸ Female members of the movement rarely framed their concerns in feminist terms. Beginning in the 1980s, however, women began denouncing chauvinism in the movement more explicitly and speaking openly about the intersection of gender, class, and racial oppression. Several factors explain this shift: women's experience training alongside men in MK, the growing influence of transnational feminism, and the disappointing experiences of women in liberation movements in neighboring countries. ⁹⁹

By the period of party formation, women's liberation in South Africa therefore already had become a prominent issue for debate in the movement, and male leaders provided rhetorical support for women's struggles. ¹⁰⁰ In 1990, the ANC's National Executive Committee officially recognized women's emancipation as a standalone movement goal, thanks to the lobbying of senior women in the party. ¹⁰¹ As political scientist Shireen Hassim notes, the fact that the ANC "favored a structural transformation rather than merely a transfer of power" and that it had, "as a result of a slow process of internal transformation . . . committed itself to eradicating gender inequalities" enabled activists to press for specific gender equality commitments in the party formation period. ¹⁰² Moreover, even though the ANC's male leaders were not necessarily feminists, several understood the relevance of gender equality to the movement's goals. The country's first president, Nelson Mandela, in particular, was open to women activists' concerns and offered support at critical junctures.

Women's broad-based participation: A second key factor shaping gender inclusion in the ANC was the movement's reliance on the broad-based participation of women. The ANC's armed struggle was always just one pillar of its strategy; the movement also relied heavily on nonviolent mobilization and advocacy. Throughout the twentieth century, women participated in every pillar of the movement, even though the ANC excluded them from membership until the 1940s and appointed men to most formal leadership roles. Women mobilized against early apartheid laws, organized women workers, and founded the cross-racial Federation of South African Women, which, by the 1950s, had established a Women's Charter demanding equal rights for all South Africans. In the 1970s and 1980s, women joined MK, became international spokespersons for the ANC through the ANC Women's Section, organized in underground units, and strengthened the mass democratic movement in South Africa. Organized in underground units, and strengthened the mass democratic movement in South Africa.

The broad scope of women's participation in the ANC had several consequences. First, it pushed the movement to recognize women as essential constituents and supporters of the anti-apartheid cause. Second, it helped the ANC form a strong cadre of women activists connected through cross-class and cross-racial networks, including the exiled ANC Women's Section and organizations in South Africa. Third, the act of coming together in South Africa and connecting with feminist movements and activists in other countries helped women recognize their shared experiences of marginalization. As a result, they increasingly saw the need to mobilize for gender equality as a separate goal within the broader liberation struggle. ¹⁰⁵

Drawing on their existing networks, women in the ANC intentionally prepared for the movement's transformation into a political party. ¹⁰⁶ For example, the ANC Women's Section organized several meetings to connect South African women and build agreement on shared priorities for the constitutional negotiations and the party formation process. ¹⁰⁷ As part of these meetings, South African women learned from other women's experiences in Angola, Namibia, and Zimbabwe that they could not wait until the country's first elections to push for gender equality. ¹⁰⁸

They agreed to press for a 30 percent gender quota for the ANC's National Executive Commitee, among other priorities. "We recognized that it's one thing to be in a liberation struggle, and it's different to be in a political party," one female ANC leader remarked. "We knew that once we transformed into a party, it would be easy for the men to say 'thank you very much, but now we can handle this." They thus entered the transition period with a clear list of gender equality demands, preexisting alliances, and structures like the Women's Section (reestablished in the country as the ANC Women's League in 1991) that served as the basis for subsequent organizing.

Women's participation in the armed struggle: In addition to the key roles that women played in nonviolent mobilization, their participation in MK also was an important factor in advancing gender inclusion within the movement. Their involvement challenged traditional gender norms within the ANC and gave rise to several women leaders with strong struggle credentials.

MK began as a predominantly male body, but following the 1976 Soweto uprising, increasing numbers of women left South Africa to join the armed struggle. They trained together with the men, enduring the same grueling physical regimen.¹¹¹ In practice, relatively few were deployed in combat operations—instead, they often served as couriers, nurses, and smugglers of arms and explosives.¹¹²

Yet, according to female MK combatant Thenjiwe Mtintso, "women members of MK had to be taken seriously. They had to explode the myth of women as inferior on a day to day basis. They did not articulate feminism but had to prove themselves in the field and gain respect." Women's participation in MK, "the arena in which the most committed members were located," was thus symbolically significant, highlighting their equal status within the movement. Several female MK members became prominent political leaders after the transition, including Thandi Modise, Dipuo Mvelase, and Mtintso. 115

At the same time, women in MK also experienced limitations typical of male-dominated, hierarchical armed organizations. ¹¹⁶ Few women made inroads into leadership positions, even as women pressed for change in other parts of the ANC. ¹¹⁷ Some women, particularly younger ones, who joined the movement's training camps experienced sexual harassment and abuse—an issue that the ANC tried to silence or at least downplay. ¹¹⁸

The challenges women experienced within MK, however, did not determine the degree of gender inclusion in the ANC overall. In the party formation phase, the influence of MK's hierarchical structure and patriarchal culture was mitigated by other pillars of the movement that were more open to women's participation, particularly mass democratic organizations.

Effects of the Transition Context

The ANC thus entered the transition period having formally committed to women's liberation and with strong networks of women activists who had gained legitimacy in the movement and articulated specific gender equality demands. Yet the party's senior leadership remained mostly male, and many male members did not view women's representation as a priority.

Several features of the political transition reinforced the internal demands women made for greater intraparty representation. For one thing, the negotiated settlement between the ANC and the apartheid regime created a political opening for broad institutional reforms and produced a rights-based political discourse that mitigated the armed movement's influence. Moreover, women formed a cross-party coalition that lobbied for greater gender inclusion during the negotiation process, using both targeted advocacy and grassroots mobilization. In addition, feminist leaders were represented in the country's transitional political organs and worked in conjunction with the broader women's movement.

An opening for rights-based claims: The nature of the South African transition created an enabling environment for women activists within the new party and in civil society to demand political inclusion. The ANC did not achieve an outright military victory; instead, it had to compromise with an entrenched political authority, as well as with other political parties and the various parts of the anti-apartheid movement. According to Hassim, these negotiations on the terms of a new democratic order "offered new possibilities for the women's movement to pursue its claims at a national political level."¹¹⁹

First, the protracted negotiations to agree on basic constitutional principles created space for women to identify their political priorities and consolidate support for their demands outside of the party. For example, in the first round of constitutional negotiations at the Convention for a Democratic South Africa in 1992, only twenty-three of the more than 400 delegates were women. Women's groups used the breakdown in negotiations and the beginning of a new round of talks in 1993 to push for greater inclusion.

In addition, the negotiated nature of the transition also led the ANC to suspend the armed struggle so as to facilitate negotiations, moderating the guerrilla arm's influence on the transition process. ¹²² Instead, the need to build political consensus produced a rights-based discourse that deemphasized nationalism and embraced liberal notions of equal citizenship. This shift opened space for activists to press for formal commitments on women's rights as a means of deepening South African democracy. ¹²³ That said, certain characteristics of MK—including its hierarchical, secretive organizational culture—came to the fore at a later stage and did have a long-term impact on the party.

Women's mobilization inside and outside the process: A second key transition-related factor was the creation of an autonomous organization representing the women's movement. This body provided a forum for women activists to articulate their demands across political divides. Faced with resistance

to a gender quota within the ANC and marginalized from the first round of constitutional negotiations, women in the ANC recognized the need for a broader coalition. ¹²⁴ In 1992, they came together with women from other political parties and civil society to form the Women's National Coalition (WNC). Many women were already linked through networks created during the anti-apartheid struggle, and others also shared the experience of suffering gender-based discrimination in a patriarchal society. They were willing to put aside their ideological differences to rally around joint priorities. ¹²⁵

Throughout the transition, the WNC exerted outside pressure during the negotiations while mobilizing women at the grassroots level. They successfully insisted that each political delegation in the multiparty negotiations include at least one woman delegate and that women be included on the technical committees charged with important substantive questions. They also formed a monitoring collective that channeled expertise to women on the negotiation teams and relayed information about the negotiations back to members of civil society.

In parallel, the WNC conducted a nationwide campaign educating and mobilizing women across South Africa and seeking their input into a new Women's Charter. The negotiations ultimately moved more quickly than this grassroots process, and the charter was not completed by the time the interim constitution was passed. Though many of the final decisions about the constitution were made by members of a small, mostly male circle, the charter campaign ensured that attention to women's demands became a marker of the ANC's commitment to its grassroots constituencies.

Feminist leaders in transitional bodies: The WNC relied not only on the strength of the women's movement but also on close links to women politicians on the negotiating teams. Though women were numerically underrepresented in the transitional negotiations, feminist leaders such as Gertrude Shope and Frene Ginwla played important roles. They commanded respect from male colleagues owing to their long involvement in the liberation struggle, but they also had strong ties to the women's movement, which enabled them to promote a cross-racial agenda of gender-based justice.

Ahead of the first democratic elections, they successfully lobbied Mandela to accept a quota for the ANC party lists, a measure that had previously been rejected at the party conference. This meant that almost 30 percent of the delegates in the CA were women, a development that had critical implications for the constitution-drafting process and the first parliament's legislative agenda. For example, female ANC parliamentarians pushed for the creation of the Joint Monitoring Committee on Improvement of the Quality of Life and Status of Women in South Africa to analyze the gender implications of government legislation and monitor the conditions experienced by women in the

country. They also created a task force on violence against women and secured explicit references to nonsexism in the South African constitution and a gender equality clause that would supersede customary law.¹³¹

Challenges in Early Party Development

Women in the ANC thus emerged from the transition having secured both party-level and constitutional commitments to nonsexism and in favor of gender equality, as well as a voluntary party quota. A group of feminist parliamentarians successfully built on these gains to push for further legislation on gender-related issues. In the years that followed, however, several challenges to gender inclusion in the ANC emerged.

Demobilization of the women's movement: First, most of the women's organizations that had been part of the mass movements of the 1980s decided to merge with the ANC, and a significant number of WNC activists moved into parliament. For many, this decision made sense; they had fought for national liberation and considered the ANC their "political home." The ANC also encouraged these organizations to disband, perhaps fearing that they would retain an autonomous power base.

However, the result was the demobilization of large parts of civil society, including the women's movement. The WNC became a civil society watchdog with much weaker leadership and ties to women politicians, and subsequently it had very little impact on policy and legislative processes. ¹³⁵ In hindsight, many politicians and party members questioned this decision, noting that it weakened the grassroots base that could hold the ANC accountable to its progressive commitments. ¹³⁶

Co-optation of women by the party: In addition, the Women's League became less engaged on gender equality issues over time. ¹³⁷ Instead, it increasingly shifted back to its traditional role as an auxiliary branch of the party, and its leaders became less willing and able to challenge the party leadership. ¹³⁸ This was partly the result of a generational shift: the women who entered the party after the transition often lacked their predecessors' roots in the liberation struggle and had less diverse ideological, class, and regional backgrounds. ¹³⁹

Second, some scholars argue that the ANC's increasing centralization of power meant that women were often promoted based on their party loyalty rather than their track record of activism. ¹⁴⁰ The choice of a closed-list, proportional system of representation may have contributed to this problem, as this decision allowed party leaders to marginalize so-called troublesome women and made female representatives accountable to the party rather than to local constituencies. ¹⁴¹

The consequences were significant. For example, the Women's League controlled the Office on the Status of Women responsible for ensuring attention to gender across government policies, yet a lack of resources and willingness to challenge the ANC leadership undermined the office's effectiveness. Ironically, the party's willingness to expand its gender quota to 50 percent in 2006 may have been sparked by the weakening of feminist activism in the party, a trend that may have made women's advances less threatening to male powerholders. According to one women's rights activist, "part of what happened is that men won women over. They empowered women who weren't a threat." 142

The resurgence of residual patriarchal norms: Lastly, patriarchal norms and attitudes persisted in the party. Even though women were able to transition into formal politics in relatively large numbers, many struggled to reconcile their political careers with societal gender norms. Moreover, certain characteristics that the ANC had developed during the armed struggle carried over into the party, including a culture of secrecy that left party members feeling pressured to deal with problems internally. 144

Party leaders never formally reckoned with the sexual abuse that occurred in the ANC's exile camps, and they continued to sweep issues of gender-based violence and harassment in the party under the rug. For example, when former MK cadre and ANC parliamentarian Modise revealed in 1995 that her husband, another prominent ANC figure, had abused her, she was criticized for speaking out. ¹⁴⁵ Party members accused of gender-based violence have rarely faced internal disciplinary proceedings, with the party failing to devise clear internal processes for addressing such cases. ¹⁴⁶

These challenges came to the fore with former president Jacob Zuma's ascent to power in the ANC. Before becoming president, Zuma had been accused of sexually assaulting a young ANC member while in exile, and he openly espoused misogynistic attitudes during his trial. The trial and Zuma's subsequent acquittal exposed deep divisions among women in the ANC, with some—including the leader of the Women's League—standing by his side and maligning his accuser. During Zuma's leadership, "we saw a rollback of gains," argues a male activist for gender equality. The number of women in [the] cabinet dropped. The women who were drawn into [the] cabinet were more patriarchal in their orientation." Even today, the ANC lacks a sexual harassment policy and does not track cases of gender-based violence in its ranks—while women's organizations and activists continue to protest the government's failure to deal with violence against women.

The case of Nepal provides further insights into the factors that influence gender inclusion in armed movements that evolve into political parties (see box 2).

BOX 2.

Comparative Insights: The Communist Party of Nepal-Maoist Center

The Communist Party of Nepal–Maoist Center (CPN-M) emerged as a left-wing movement seeking to overturn the country's stark societal hierarchies. It initially formed as a political party in the early 1990s before launching a ten-year insurgency against the country's feudal monarchy. The group reentered Nepali electoral politics in 2006; after mass protests forced the king's resignation, the Maoists negotiated a comprehensive peace agreement with the new government and began their transformation from an insurgent organization to a political party. In April 2008, the party won a majority of seats in the elections for a new CA. Its track record on gender inclusion has been mixed; while the party brought more women from lower-caste and rural backgrounds into Nepali politics, its decisionmaking structures have remained dominated by upper-caste men.

Effects of Party Origins and Internal Characteristics

Similar to the ANC in South Africa, the Maoists sought to transform Nepal into a more egalitarian society, even emphasizing the need to end patriarchal exploitation as one of their primary goals. The Maoists also enjoyed high levels of participation from lower-caste and rural women. In a highly stratified society, many Nepali women found the group's radical agenda appealing. Women received the same training as men and served in capacities ranging from combatants to commanders.

Following the end of the country's civil war, the Maoists' ideological commitment to the empowerment of marginalized social groups led the nascent party's leaders to advocate an electoral system based on proportional representation and a gender quota in the interim constitution drafting process. While the gender quota was instituted, thanks in large part to women's mobilization, the choice of electoral system proved controversial: in the end, a mixed electoral system that combines first-past-the-post voting with an element of proportional representation was adopted.¹⁵⁴

As in Tunisia and South Africa, women's involvement in the Maoist movement in Nepal ensured that the Maoists had a cadre of ideologically committed women to draw on when the country began holding elections again, as the party ran more lower-caste women candidates than any other party. Some women who had occupied high-level posts within the armed movement became prominent political leaders.

At the same time, men from higher castes and elite backgrounds dominated the Maoists' leadership structures, an imbalance that persisted in the party formation phase. ¹⁵⁷ In South Africa, MK was only one pillar of a broader social movement, and the ANC (after it was no longer banned) absorbed many women activists and leaders from mass democratic organizations and allied movements. This was not the case in Nepal, where the party retained a highly centralized structure, with opportunities for women determined primarily by loyalty and kinship to male leaders. ¹⁵⁸ Most rank-and-file women were demobilized in a flawed disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration process, as many found themselves pushed back into the stereotypical gender roles that they had sought to escape. ¹⁵⁹ Others remained involved in the party but lacked formal education or political experience—drawbacks that put them at a disadvantage within the party. ¹⁶⁰

Effects of the Transition Context

Two features of the transition created pressure in favor of greater inclusion of women. First, as in South Africa, women's groups in Nepali civil society mobilized for women's participation, using street protests, petitions, and advocacy campaigns. These efforts resulted in women's inclusion in the drafting committee for the country's interim constitution. Women representatives on this committee then successfully pushed for a 33 percent quota for the CA elections. Second, thanks to the quota, women (including seventy-four Maoists) gained roughly one-third of the seats in the CA. Their advocacy, together with women's continued mobilization through civil society groups, ensured that the final 2015 constitution incorporated several important gender equality provisions, including the 33 percent gender quota.

Despite these gains, women were unable to challenge the concentration of power among a small, upper-caste male elite—a problem characterizing all major Nepali political parties. Several factors undercut women's influence. First, male leaders frequently shifted decisionmaking to closed-door meetings, thereby excluding women from critical discussions. ¹⁶⁴ This dynamic worsened as the process dragged on; meanwhile, political deadlock weakened the legitimacy of the CA, which enabled political leaders to increasingly make decisions outside of set political structures. ¹⁶⁵

Moreover, women delegates found that their male colleagues across parties simply did not prioritize gender equality. They often felt pushed aside and insufficiently supported in the face of intimidation and violence. Lastly, women struggled to overcome partisan, cultural, class, and caste divides. Even though they came together in an informal caucus, women delegates never formed a national coalition that convened women politicians and civil society activists, as the WNC did in South Africa. As a result of these challenges, Nepal's final constitution failed to include a number of women's core demands, including equal citizenship rights.

Challenges in Early Party Development

The CPN-M played an important role in challenging women's traditional exclusion from Nepali politics and bringing a more diverse slate of women into positions of power. Yet, despite its revolutionary commitments, the party—which, in 2018, merged with the Communist Party of Nepal (Unified Marxist–Leninist) to form the Nepal Communist Party—still reflects patriarchal attitudes and norms. The leadership reins have remained concentrated in the hands of upper-caste men, who have failed to implement the legal requirement that 33 percent of all positions in party structures and on candidate lists should go to women. Moreover, as the party's focus shifted to governing, its priorities have changed and women's empowerment has been deemphasized. For example, the Maoist leadership joined other dominant parties in supporting a final constitution that included discriminatory citizenship provisions against women. In supporting a final constitution that included discriminatory citizenship provisions against women.

Gender Inclusion After Dominant Parties Splinter

A third trajectory of party formation happens when new political parties are created from the splintering of dominant parties—the latter being parties that retain power over several successive electoral cycles and whose defeat generally appears unlikely.¹⁷⁰ Such parties exist in many semiauthoritarian regimes; in these contexts, ruling parties repeatedly win elections while using their positions of power to tilt the political playing field in their own favor.¹⁷¹

The splintering of dominant parties typically occurs due to internal factional conflict often triggered by succession crises. Breakaway parties can mount serious electoral challenges to dominant parties, particularly if they can appropriate some of their parent parties' support networks and funding sources. ¹⁷² In some cases, they garner enough support to trigger a change in government; in other instances, they may provoke an authoritarian response, leading to a closing of political space.

The gender characteristics of dominant parties heavily impact the level of gender inclusion within the breakaway factions they give rise to. Across Africa and Asia, many dominant parties have adopted some type of gender quota. The for these regimes, granting limited progress on women's rights can be politically safer, so to speak, than other types of reforms. They can rely on their dominance to selectively empower women who demonstrate party loyalty, while giving the appearance of greater inclusion. Female party members have some space to push for gender equality reforms but generally adhere to the party line, whereas those who challenge the dominant order typically face repression. In moments of splintering, these patterns affect how many women are likely to defect

in the first place, how much political influence they wield, and whether they have strong links to women's groups beyond the dominant parties. The drivers of such splits and the political contexts in which they occur also matter: does a given departing faction have ambitions to enact political reforms, and does the split in the country in question precede or follow a political opening that enables more comprehensive reforms?

The following section examines gender inclusion in the formation of the MPP, which was founded by defectors from Burkina Faso's ruling party at a moment of rising political discontent. The section concludes with comparative insights from the Forum for Democratic Change in Uganda.

The MPP in Burkina Faso

The MPP was formed in January 2014 by defectors from Burkina Faso's ruling party, the Congress for Democracy and Progress (CDP). Led by then president Blaise Compaoré, the CDP consolidated power throughout the 1990s and 2000s by tilting the electoral field in its favor. After several years of rising discontent with Compaoré's centralization of power, his attempt to remove presidential term limits from the constitution was the pivotal turning point. A number of high-ranking party members broke off to form the MPP and contest his continued rule. Popular protests escalated, ultimately leading to Compaoré's resignation in October 2014. Following a one-year transition process, which was briefly disrupted by an attempted military coup, the country held elections in November 2015. MPP leader Roch Marc Christian Kaboré was elected president, and the new party gained a plurality in parliament.¹⁷⁶

Despite women's important role in the popular uprising that ousted Compaoré, the percentage of women in parliament actually decreased from 18.9 percent before the uprising to 13.4 percent following the MPP's election. The legislature's 30 percent gender quota adopted under the CDP remained in place, but the MPP leadership did not advocate its expansion during the transition process and failed to ensure that women were placed in electable positions on its candidate lists. Even though the party adopted a 30 percent gender quota for internal party structures, its leadership remained predominantly male. Women party members still struggle to access the resources needed to engage in politics and face intimidation, violence, and resistance from relatives and male party members. The

Effects of Party Origins and Internal Characteristics

The MPP was heavily influenced by the structures and culture of the CDP, which led to the low degree of gender inclusion in its early party development. For instance, structural barriers and informal discriminatory norms weakened the CDP's formal mechanisms for women's representation.

The MPP adopted the same mechanisms without a clear reform agenda. In addition, women in the CDP lacked strong structures for autonomous mobilization or links to women's civil society groups. As a result, women who joined the new party did not have a strong base of organizational support or clear demands for representation.

Superficial commitments to gender equality: The political faction that broke away from the CDP to form the MPP did not have a clear democratic reform agenda beyond challenging Compaoré's hold on power. As a result, the members of this faction adopted many of the CDP's structures, including its relatively weak mechanisms for women's representation.

When Compaoré initially seized power in 1987 in a violent coup d'état, he ousted the Marxist, anticolonial government of Thomas Sankara, which had strongly emphasized women's liberation. Compaoré reversed many of Sankara's leftist policies but continued to officially support women's political and social empowerment. The CDP government passed several legal reforms pertaining to women's rights, including the aforementioned gender quota that requires parties to fill 30 percent of the slots on their candidate lists with women. Women parliamentarians in the CDP collaborated with women from other political parties and civil society groups to advance the measure. In addition, the party instituted an internal rule that reserved one-third of internal party leadership positions for women and one-third for youth.

That said, women in the party and in civil society groups note that Compaoré and the CDP agreed to the quota to shore up domestic and international support, not out of a genuine commitment to gender equality. Discriminatory practices undermined the quota's implementation: despite the requirement that women should fill 30 percent of candidate slots, they were typically pushed to the bottom of the CDP's candidate lists, which meant that their representation in parliament only increased from 11.7 to 15.8 percent following the law's passage. The party leadership often intervened to ensure that their preferred candidates would get placed on top—a system that only benefited women who had so-called mentors or godfathers in the leadership. 184

Although the MPP's founders understood the need to attract female supporters and emphasized women's inclusion rhetorically, they did not articulate a clear gender reform agenda to address these patterns of marginalization. Instead, they adopted many of the same structures that the CDP had, including the 30 percent gender quota for internal party structures and a national women's union with branches at different levels. These measures enabled women's representation in the party's newly established bureaus but did not remove the barriers that women faced when competing for nominations. In fact, the MPP's attempt to decentralize candidate selection ahead of the 2015 elections led to heightened internal competition for posts, resulting in intimidation and violence. This development further prevented women from participating fully in the political process and from securing high slots on the party's candidate lists.

Weak autonomous mobilization in the party: Moreover, women politicians in the CDP lacked strong, coherent organizational structures capable of making demands on the party leadership. Before 2012, the CDP had a women's union with bureaus at different governance levels, but it acted primarily as a structure for voter mobilization. Women's representatives at the local level were tasked with turning women out for party assemblies and electoral rallies as well as on voting day. Women leaders had neither budgets nor strategic plans to systematically support women in the party. At times, they could help a given woman get a better ranking on the electoral lists, but women political actors also were subject to intimidation, pressure, and resistance. Moreover, they lacked strong linkages to women's civil society organizations that could have pushed for a more explicit feminist agenda, in part because the women's organizations were relatively weak themselves and wary of getting involved in partisan politics. Lastly, divisions and competition between women—sometimes fostered or even exploited by male party colleagues—often impeded greater mobilization.

The women who left the CDP to join the MPP evinced the same weakness, since they were not organized around gender-specific demands or priorities ahead of the party formation and political transition processes. Many of them had been dissatisfied with the lack of internal democracy in the CDP as well as the president's patronage-based style of politics. Yet they did not join forces around their shared experiences of marginalization as women.

Several women noted that the escalation of protests and the departure of the previous president (Compaoré) came somewhat unexpectedly and that they had little time to prepare clear plans for what would happen afterward. The general objective was to make the president leave. Everyone was behind this, cealls a female MPP politician. The specific concerns of women, that was for after the elections. Even women who wanted to prioritize gender equality felt that it should be addressed at a later stage, once the elections had been won. As a result, little organized pressure was exerted on male party leaders to press for fundamental changes, whether internally or during the transitional governance process.

Effects of the Transition Context

The popular uprising against Compaoré in some ways represented an opening for women in Burkinabe politics. In October 2015, thousands of women marched through Ouagadougou brandishing spatulas, a stark symbol of their discontent with the ruling regime. Although their mobilization helped pave the way for Compaoré's departure soon after, it did not reinforce gender inclusion within the newly formed MPP. In contrast to Tunisia and South Africa, the transition process in Burkina Faso did not strengthen formal gender quotas or other commitments to gender equality by political parties for several reasons.

For one thing, the country's rushed, violence-prone transition process left women without much time to coordinate and forge alliances with reform-oriented political actors. Beyond that, the women's movement was relatively weak and disorganized, and its push for a gender quota for the country's transitional institutions failed. As a result, women were poorly represented in the National Transitional Council (CNT) and lacked the influence to press party leaders for strengthened commitments to gender parity.

A hurried, violence-plagued transition: First, the hasty transition process was marked by high political tensions and violence, and women's organizations were left with little time to coordinate and organize on behalf of inclusion. There were also few partners interested in comprehensive reforms. Following Compaoré's resignation, the military, opposition parties, and civil society negotiated a transition charter that determined the rules for electing an interim president and established the CNT and a Commission for National Reconciliation and Reform. The CNT was tasked with passing new legislation; the commission was given a mandate to conduct popular consultations and propose political reforms in several areas.¹⁹³

But most of the actors involved in the transition process had limited ambitions for structural transformation. The MPP, for example, wanted to retain constitutional term limits and address problems with the electoral code, but it did not articulate a broader democratic reform agenda. International partners primarily worried about instability in the wider Sahel region. Although some international actors spoke out on the need to include women in the transition, their highest priority was to ensure a peaceful transfer of power.¹⁹⁴ Civil society was thus the primary actor pushing for fundamental change, including for electoral and anticorruption reforms. Yet many civil society delegates felt that the timeline was too rushed.¹⁹⁵ Moreover, most civil society organizations did not have a strong gender equality agenda—a problem discussed in more detail below.

The transition period was also marked by relatively high levels of political violence, which discouraged women's participation. ¹⁹⁶ Some women faced opposition from their husbands, who thought that it would be too dangerous for them to become involved in politics during this volatile period. ¹⁹⁷ According to both CDP and MPP interviewees, although violence impacted women in all parties, women in the CDP were particularly affected; many experienced verbal aggression and threats from their political opponents, leading some of them to withdraw from politics. ¹⁹⁸

A weak, disorganized women's movement: In contrast to their counterparts in both Tunisia and South Africa, women's rights activists in Burkina Faso lacked the capacity and cohesion to act quickly and effectively to press for gender inclusion in the negotiations. Thousands of women took to the streets

to mobilize against Compaoré, but most participated as individuals rather than through parties or civil society organizations. As a result, their mobilization dissipated once civil society began negotiating with other key actors to decide what the transition process would look like.¹⁹⁹

Women's organizations were poorly prepared for the transition and lacked strong linkages to women in political parties or other parts of civil society.²⁰⁰ They were mostly absent from the early transitional negotiations and late in pushing for a gender quota for the transitional institutions.²⁰¹ Their proposal for an overall quota failed to gain traction; instead, political parties, the military, and civil society each devised their own selection process.

Yet even within civil society, women's participation was deprioritized relative to men's demands and interests. ²⁰² For example, when women's groups pushed for the inclusion of a woman on the list of civil society candidates for the interim presidency, they were told that the choices (all men) had already been submitted to the Economic Community of West African States. ²⁰³ Similarly, their proposal for a quota for civil society delegates to the CNT encountered strong resistance, with male civil society leaders accusing several women's rights activists of belonging to the CDP and asking them to leave their meetings.

In the end, the women's groups' demand for a 30 percent quota was not met. The selection process for civil society representatives on the CNT was chaotic and marked by cronyism and infighting, which made it difficult for women to make their demands heard. "Men put the people they wanted first, and there wasn't a unified group that supported the women," noted one women's rights activist.²⁰⁴

Limited representation in the transitional body: Due to these challenges, women ultimately made up only 13.3 percent of the CNT delegates—a decline compared to the previous legislature under Compaoré, where women had held 18.9 percent of the seats.²⁰⁵ The political opposition decided that every party except the two smallest ones would each get one seat, and most parties chose male representatives.²⁰⁶ The former ruling coalition was granted ten seats, but those who had supported the modification of the constitution were excluded, including several prominent female politicians.²⁰⁷

Given their low numbers, women in the CNT found it difficult to mobilize as a bloc.²⁰⁸ They faced pressure to focus on other reform priorities given the short transition time frame, and they lacked the influence to push back against male resistance. Few of them had backgrounds in politics or women's rights, which meant that they did not have substantial expertise on some issues and were at times hesitant to speak up.²⁰⁹ That said, they did have an internal coordination structure and worked together to make sure women's voices were represented in different legislative discussions.²¹⁰ For example, they successfully lobbied for a law on violence against women in collaboration with the Ministry of Women and civil society.²¹¹

By contrast, however, an effort to strengthen the quota law imposing candidate ranking requirements failed. A committee that included representatives from political parties, civil society, and the government developed the proposal; and the Ministry for Women introduced it to the CNT.²¹² Yet the women in the CNT appeared ill-prepared to advocate the proposal, and it provoked strong cross-party opposition from men.²¹³ The draft measure was eventually withdrawn without a vote. "Within political parties, the men were not ready to cede their places. So when they were in the Assembly, they weren't afraid to say: 'Attention! If we let them come in large numbers, we will find ourselves outside!" recounted one women's rights activist. "So, at this level, there was masculine solidarity."²¹⁴

Challenges in Early Party Development

The transition process in Burkina Faso thus did not result in any formal rules or commitments that would have obliged the MPP to strengthen women's political inclusion in the party. Instead, women played a relatively minor role in the overall process. Although the party has adopted the same internal gender quotas as the CDP, the challenges facing women also largely remain the same. The party leadership is weakly committed to promoting women into positions of power, the women's wing primarily remains an arm for voter mobilization, and women continue to face male resistance and hostility when competing for coveted nominations or leadership posts.

Weak leadership commitment: Existing institutional mechanisms aimed at increasing gender equality in the MPP have not forced the male elites who hold power to relinquish any control. For instance, the electoral quota still leads to women being placed in disadvantageous positions on candidate lists. Male party leaders deplore local resistance to the quota and the lack of women who put themselves forward, but female parliamentarians note that the party could do much more to recruit and promote qualified women.²¹⁵ The Women's Wing, for example, remains primarily a party arm for recruitment and mobilization, as it lacks dedicated resources for supporting women's leadership. Instead, women must make these efforts on an ad hoc basis or with the support of international organizations.

The party also lacks mechanisms to address additional sociocultural and financial impediments women face in politics, including barriers to freedom of movement and scheduling constraints. "If they really wanted it, it would be different. Even the educated men, faced with women, they are reluctant. They won't accept that women get ahead of them," said one female MPP member. "And the quota law doesn't work. It's as if it was nothing. . . . It's hard to change. Even men with a very high level [of education] have prejudice."

Social norms impede women's equal participation: Entrenched beliefs that men have an intrinsic right to wield political power and hold leadership positions remain at the root of women's unequal status in the MPP. Politically active women are often called prostitutes or loose women, and they face attacks on their morality and reputation. Mandated institutional reforms alone, such as the gender quota, so far have been unable to change these gender norms.

In addition, male leaders do not have any clear incentives to change the rules so as to increase women's participation. Instead, many of them view the increased participation of women as a zero-sum game: a gain in position, power, and influence for women means a commensurate loss for men. Women in the party emphasize that men are unwilling to "cede their place[s]" to women and are even prepared to take active measures to "march over us and push us to the back."²¹⁷ This male dominance is sometimes maintained through violent tactics aimed at controlling or undermining women's political power—tactics such as forcing women off candidate lists or threatening them and their families.

The case of Uganda offers significant similarities and differences to the case of Burkina Faso as it pertains to gender inclusion in parties that splinter from dominant political parties (see box 3).

BOX 3. Comparative Insights: The Forum for Democratic Change in Uganda

The Forum for Democratic Change (FDC) in Uganda is another example of a new party that formed after the splintering of a dominant party. In the early 2000s, Ugandan President Yoweri Museveni—faced with rising internal dissent and external pressure—agreed to transform the country's purported no-party democracy back into a multiparty system. The FDC was formed in August 2004 following the merger of three opposition groups dominated by former officials of the ruling National Resistance Movement (NRM) who were dissatisfied with Museveni's increasing authoritarianism and centralization of power. In contrast to the creation of the MPP in Burkina Faso, however, the formation of the FDC did not usher in a change in political leadership. Instead, Museveni responded to the reintroduction of multiparty politics by further consolidating his political control. The case of the FDC thus illustrates the additional challenges of gender inclusion in a new splinter party formed amid regime continuity and heightened government repression.

Effects of Party Origins and Internal Characteristics

Like the MPP, the FDC was not formed to create a radically different political organization but rather to counter the consolidation of power in the hands of Museveni and his inner circle.²²⁰ Most of the party's founders and top officials were male, ex-NRM elites or businessmen who attempted to mirror the NRM's internal structures.²²¹ They formally recognized gender equality as a goal but did not make women's inclusion a central priority.²²²

Given that the NRM had used women's empowerment as a strategy to shore up political support, the FDC struggled to attract female politicians and voters. In the 1990s, Museveni had introduced reserved seats for women at the national and local levels and had appointed women to various high-level political positions. These measures had increased women's representation but had weakened female politicians' legitimacy and autonomy, making them dependent on high-level NRM support. As the dominant party, the NRM nevertheless provided certain benefits to female politicians. The party has long had the financial resources to support female candidates who are more dependent on party support than men. As a result, it is perhaps unsurprising that relatively few women politicians chose to join the FDC, a party with far fewer resources and lower chances of electoral success.

Effects of the Transition Context

Two external factors further worked against the emergence of greater gender inclusion in the newly formed FDC. Most importantly, and in contrast to the MPP of Burkina Faso, the ruling NRM in Uganda maintained political power, as the splinter party did not win the first subsequent election or any later ones. As a result, there was no formal political transition process that could have provided an opening for women to push for greater inclusion. Amid the return to multiparty politics, the NRM instead responded with increased political repression, which reinforced the FDC's difficulties in attracting women members and supporters. Women in Ugandan politics already faced gender-specific risks of violence, and joining an opposition party in the context of heightened authoritarianism exposed those who did enter the ranks of the FDC to additional threats, gender-based violence, and family pressures. Moreover, the NRM successfully painted the FDC as a violent, antiwomen party, which may also have contributed to many women's hesitancy to embrace the new organization.

Second, even though the shift to multiparty politics could have been a potential opening for women's groups to push for greater political inclusion, the Ugandan women's movement did not tie its demands to broader democratic reforms. Instead, throughout the 1990s, it focused mostly on antidiscrimination and human rights issues and advocated change within the existing no-party system. Multiparty politics had not served Ugandan women's interests well in the past, and many politically active women did not want to undermine their relationships with the ruling NRM.²²⁹ As a result, the question of women's political inclusion remained largely invisible in broader debates about the return to multiparty politics and the future of Ugandan democracy.²³⁰

Challenges in Early Party Development

As a result of these factors, the FDC struggled to field women candidates. In 2006, the party fielded candidates in only five of the ten districts reserved for women.²³¹ This problem continues to persist, as the party has never run women candidates in all of the 140 district seats for women, and there have been fewer women in senior party positions in the FDC than in the NRM.²³² Moreover, although the FDC has been more progressive on certain women's issues, the NRM still enjoys an advantage in terms of women's support.

In general, it has been difficult for Ugandan women's groups to push a strong feminist agenda through political parties, as their concerns are often dismissed.²³³ Both parties maintain a nebulous stance on gender issues, permitting incremental progress when convenient but impeding efforts that could "[challenge] established power structures." 234 What legislative progress there has been on issues of gender equality has been driven by the Uganda Women's Parliamentary Association, a nonpartisan women's caucus that facilitates collaboration between women in the NRM and the FDC. The relative effectiveness of this caucus in a difficult environment underlines the importance of women's cross-party collaboration outside of party structures to exert pressure for gender equality reforms.

Analytical Conclusions

Political parties around the world face a crisis in public confidence. Many citizens view them as fundamentally unrepresentative, inaccessible, and unresponsive to their concerns. Parties pose particular challenges for women, who continue to be underrepresented in their leadership and decisionmaking ranks. The experience of NDI and other democracy assistance providers shows that it is often extremely difficult to eliminate these gendered power imbalances in established parties. Male party members often have little interest in changing the status quo, and women struggle to mobilize on issues separate from partisan goals.

These challenges motivated this analysis of the barriers and enablers of gender inclusion in the *early* stages of party development after political transitions or ruptures. It focused on three types of parties often formed in such periods of political flux: parties that emerge from nonviolent social movements, parties that emerge from armed movements, and parties that split off from dominant ruling parties. The study centered on two main questions. First, how do the origins and internal characteristics of these political parties influence gender inclusion in early party development? Second, how do the transition contexts in which party formation occurs interact with these internal characteristics to shape gender equality in these nascent parties?

The following section briefly summarizes the findings for each of the three sections and highlights important cross-cutting themes. It concludes with preliminary recommendations that policymakers, practitioners, and assistance providers can follow to support more inclusive party formation during periods of political transition.

From Nonviolent Social Movement to Political Party

In Tunisia, the Ennahda movement transformed into a political party following the 2011 revolution. Two internal characteristics of the movement created a permissive context for women's political participation in the new party. First, Ennahda's leadership had moved toward greater moderation on women's rights and was open to making compromises on these issues when faced with concerted pressure from civil society. Second, women had played important roles in keeping the movement alive under state repression. As a result, they enjoyed greater influence and legitimacy within the movement and were ready to take on more political roles when the opportunity arose.

Yet the central push for gender inclusion in Ennahda (as well as in other Tunisian parties) came from women's mobilization in civil society and feminist activists in key transition organs. The country's relatively strong, experienced women's organizations were able to organize and coordinate quickly, drawing on the country's history of activism and reform on behalf of gender equality. They lobbied for a formal parity rule for the NCA and mobilized to enshrine gender equality and political parity provisions in the new constitution and electoral law. The depth and length of the transition process and its relative openness to civil society facilitated their advocacy for institutional reform. Women's rights activists also benefited from representation in the transitional body that designed the country's electoral rules.

Although some Ennahda members initially advanced a more conservative approach, they backed down in the face of strong pressure from civil society, and the party leadership recognized the political benefits of supporting women's representation so as to demonstrate their democratic credentials. In the end, some women in Ennahda collaborated with women in other parties to support gender equality and political parity commitments in the new constitution and electoral law.

In the case of MAS in Bolivia, women's mobilization was also key. But their activism within the movement helped drive the party toward greater inclusion. Even though MAS initially lacked explicit gender equality goals, indigenous and rural women played central roles in bringing the movement to power, including by mobilizing through women-only organizations. After MAS secured an electoral victory, these women relied on their strong organizational base and ties to the leadership to make more explicit gendered demands, drawing on indigenous traditions. As in Tunisia, the constitutional reform process in Bolivia provided an opening to push for institutional reforms. Moreover, at critical junctures, indigenous women successfully formed advocacy coalitions with feminist organizations despite a history of division between the two sides.

Even with strong formal rules mandating gender parity on electoral lists, women in both Ennahda and MAS still face structural and sociocultural barriers to participation.²³⁵ In the two parliamentary elections held in Tunisia since the country's transition, Ennahda has complied with the letter of the quota law but has rarely placed women on top of legislative electoral lists. Women are also underrepresented in party leadership, and male party elites do not appear open to creating a more enabling internal environment.

Until the political upheaval that shook Bolivia in 2019, MAS had more than fifteen years to support women's leadership in party structures, and it helped propel more indigenous and rural women into positions of political power. Formal mechanisms to support women's inclusion have provoked resistance and backlash, however. Women have encountered high levels of direct violence aimed at maintaining gendered power structures, even though the Bolivian government passed a law in 2012 specifically designed to combat such violence.²³⁶

For a breakdown of the most pertinent factors at play in these two cases, see box 4.

BOX 4. Key Takeaways

- **Prior political experience:** Participation in nonviolent social movements can provide women with skills, networks, and legitimacy that help propel them into formal political roles following political transitions.
- **Different forms of mobilization:** Movement goals can create an ideological basis for women's inclusion, yet concrete measures often depend on women's internal and external mobilization as well as senior leadership support. If women within a given movement do not have the capacity for autonomous mobilization, external mobilization of civil society for quotas and other institutional reforms is essential.
- **Semiautonomous structures:** The cases of MAS in Bolivia and of the ANC in South Africa show that having semiautonomous structures for women's organization within movements can create a basis for women to forge broader coalitions and make gender-specific demands.

From Armed Movement to Political Party

The ANC in South Africa is an example of a party with high levels of gender inclusion early in its development. But when it first emerged as a movement, the ANC had no distinct gender equality goals, and its leadership was predominantly male. Women's broad-based participation in the anti-apartheid struggle was essential to driving the ANC toward greater gender inclusion. It enabled women to form linkages and networks and learn from feminist activists in other contexts. Women also trained alongside men in MK, thereby challenging traditional gender norms. These experiences pushed women in the ANC to mobilize for gender equality as a goal distinct from racial and national liberation. They developed a clear set of priorities for the party formation process and understood the high stakes.

During the transition process, several external factors helped push the still male-dominated party toward greater gender inclusion. First, the negotiated political transition moderated the influence of the movement's guerrilla arm and provided an opening for gender equality advocates to make rights-based claims. Second, women formed a broad, cross-party advocacy coalition, which benefited from grassroots ties as well as close linkages to women leaders involved in the negotiations.

Together, these factors resulted in important gains, including a party-level gender quota and commitments to gender equality in the new constitution. Feminist politicians in the ANC also secured several progressive policy gains throughout the 1990s. The revolutionary opening that spurred these gains in South Africa, however, did not necessarily disrupt societal gender norms, and, over time, patriarchal attitudes resurged within the party. The demobilization of the women's movement and the co-optation of feminist activism in the party exacerbated this trend.

In Nepal, meanwhile, women participated in the Maoist movement at high levels—in part because of the group's commitment to radical social transformation. Their involvement changed the discourse around women's political participation by challenging traditional gender norms. Yet the movement's senior leadership remained dominated by a small group of mostly upper-caste men who retained control through the party formation process.

Initially, the party leadership supported a gender quota and ran a relatively high number of lower-caste female candidates, but these efforts lagged in terms of implementation, and the party became less committed to women's empowerment over time. The transition process failed to fundamentally alter these dynamics; although women mobilized to ensure certain gender equality provisions were included in the final constitution, they were unable to form as powerful a coalition as women did in South Africa. Decisionmaking power has remained concentrated among elite men.

For an overview of the degree of gender inclusion that the ANC and the CPN-M exhibited, see box 5.

BOX 5. Key Takeaways

- A challenge to traditional societal norms: In South Africa and Nepal, women's participation in armed movements challenged traditional gender norms and politicized women members.
- The differing fates of commanders and combatants: In both countries, some female leaders active in their respective armed movements made the transition into politics. That said, most rank-and-file combatants, whether female or male, did not. For these excombatants, gender-sensitive disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration measures are essential.

- **Prior leadership roles**: Women who played leadership or political roles in their respective armed groups or in allied movements were better positioned in the party formation period. In the case of the ANC, women were underrepresented in MK, but they formed networks and gained political skills in other parts of the movement.
- **Egalitarian ideals**: The ANC's and the Maoists' respective egalitarian ideologies made male leaders more open to supporting certain gender-sensitive measures promoted by feminist activists, such as gender quotas. Top leadership posts nevertheless remained dominated by men.
- **Vestiges of male-dominant hierarchies**: Armed groups' hierarchical, male-dominated leadership structures can pose significant challenges for women's full inclusion. Whether or not these structures persist in the nascent parties that follow depends on the leaders' political incentives to decentralize decisionmaking, as well as the strength of women's mobilization.

From Dominant Party to Splinter Group

The case of the MPP in Burkina Faso highlights potential barriers to gender inclusion in party formation processes. In this case, the nascent party emerged out of a dominant party with established structures and rules, none of which aimed to genuinely empower women. The CDP implemented mechanisms to promote women's participation, including a legislative gender quota, yet women were typically placed at the bottom of candidate lists. Some women politicians gained political prominence, but they lacked strong autonomous mobilization structures to articulate gender-specific demands. The entire party was characterized by clientelistic decisionmaking, which undermined collaboration among women. The members of the faction that broke off to form the MPP felt that they had been deprived of their turn in power, but the group did not have a broader political reform agenda. Moreover, the women who joined the breakaway faction did not organize around gender equality goals; at the time, many felt that these issues could be addressed at a later stage.

Several characteristics of the transition context in Burkina Faso also proved unconducive for gender inclusion in the new party. The relatively rushed transition process, shaped by international pressure, made it difficult for women's groups to push for deep institutional reforms. The women's movement was relatively weak and did not have the capacity to mobilize quickly or forge coalitions with other civil society actors.

As a result, the rules for selecting the delegates for the main transitional body were designed without a gender-oriented lens, resulting in low levels of women's presentation. Male politicians pushed aside an effort to revise the country's gender quota. Ultimately, the splintering of the CDP and the formation of the MPP brought few gains for women's political participation: social norms, structural barriers, and male resistance still impede women's involvement, despite the existence of gender quotas.

In Uganda, a somewhat similar pattern unfolded. The FDC, formed primarily by former NRM officials dissatisfied with Museveni's increasing consolidation of power, replicated many of the same party structures without focusing on gender inclusion. The party struggled to attract women—in part because the NRM had successfully positioned itself as promoting women's political participation through high-level appointments and a reserved seat system. The lack of real political opening and heightened repression by the NRM also made it more difficult for the new party to recruit women politicians and members. Moreover, most women's groups did not explicitly focus on democratic or electoral reforms, as they feared disrupting their relationships with the NRM and tended to associate multiparty politics with women's exclusion.

Box 6 offers a readout of the factors that shaped the degree of gender inclusion in the MPP and FDC.

BOX 6. Key Takeaways

- Cause of party divides: As dominant parties splinter, the cause of the falling out is important, as
 it determines whether new parties will be reform-oriented or primarily concerned with seeking
 political power.
- **Nature of parent parties**: The characteristics of the original parties that new factions branch off from also matter, as splinter parties are likely to replicate institutionalized structures and behavior.
- Costs of co-optation and repression: In cases where the original dominant parties are strong enough to effectively co-opt women, women may be less likely to take the risk of defecting to a new faction. Similarly, if new parties are met with repression, women may be less likely to join their ranks given the high risk of violence.

• **Risks of marginalization**: Political liberalization as the result of a splintering process can also disadvantage women, as they may be sidelined in subsequent fights for new political posts.

Cross-Cutting Insights

Several cross-cutting themes emerged across the different cases. These findings are by no means exhaustive, but they offer a starting point for democracy and governance practitioners, aid providers, and political parties seeking to support greater gender inclusion in new political parties.

The organizational origins of emerging parties matter in terms of the degree of gender inclusion they exhibit in early party development. Parties' origins shape their leaders' political goals and their overall receptivity to gender inclusion. The genesis of such parties also influences whether they have a pool of women activists and supporters who can step forward as candidates, as well as female leaders who have the networks and political influence necessary to take on leadership roles in the new parties. In the cases of the ANC in South Africa and Ennahda in Tunisia, women played important roles in supporting the movements during periods of regime repression. As a result, both parties benefited from cadres of women activists with strong social ties to their respective movements who were ready to lead and run as candidates.

However, across the organizations examined in this study, in many cases, women were underrepresented in senior leadership positions before, during, and after political transitions. Given this imbalance, a key internal factor shaping women's influence within nascent parties was their degree of autonomous mobilization in and through preparty organizations.

For example, in the cases of MAS in Bolivia and the ANC in South Africa, women formed semiautonomous structures for mobilization within their respective pretransition organizations, and they used these structures to formulate joint priorities and demands for representation. In contrast, as for the CDP in Burkina Faso, women members were organized into a women's wing, but this entity had relatively limited power and autonomy, and it did not make strong demands for gender equality in the party. As a result, the women who left the CDP to join the MPP did not have a coordinated gender equality agenda, nor did they possess the power to effectively lobby the predominantly male party leadership.

Across the different case studies, the degree of gender inclusion within nascent parties was influenced not only by these entities' internal characteristics but also by features of the transitions that gave rise to them. Most importantly, in Tunisia, Bolivia, and Nepal, democratic transition processes resulted in legislated quotas that mandated women's representation *across* political parties, independently from parties' internal mechanisms. In all three of these countries as well as South Africa, constitution-drafting processes also pushed political parties to make formal commitments to gender equality.

Several contextual factors contributed to greater gender inclusion. First, longer, more comprehensive transition processes aimed at transforming foundational laws and revising constitutions were helpful, as these transitions provided multiple entry points for advocates to push for commitments to and measures for gender parity. In contrast, rushed, shallow transition processes only aimed at holding elections as quickly as possible, such as in the case of Burkina Faso, were considerably less conducive to greater gender inclusion.

The existence of organized, broad-based, and autonomous women's movements was a central factor. Across the different cases, women's organizations lobbied to ensure that women would be part of transitional negotiations and advocated specific parity measures. Coalition building between women in civil society and women in political parties was particularly impactful: in both South Africa and Bolivia, women within parties were able to amplify their influence by connecting with feminist activists in civil society organizations.

Such coalition building was possible only because women were able to set aside ideological differences and focus on shared priorities. In Tunisia, where women's cross-party coalition building was hampered by political polarization and legacies of mistrust, women's groups nevertheless enjoyed strong ties to other parts of civil society, which strengthened their impact. The same dynamic played out in Bolivia, where indigenous women's organizations were backed by broader indigenous alliances. In Burkina Faso, conversely, women's groups were not well-coordinated and lacked strong ties to women in the MPP, as well as the support of male-dominated civil society organizations.

Having women with strong links to feminist groups and organizations at the table in formal transition and constitutional negotiations helped ensure that gender equality commitments and parity measures remained on parties' political agendas. Such inclusion also played a part in fostering related constitutional commitments, new electoral codes, and party bylaws. For example, in both Nepal and Tunisia, the inclusion of women in early transitional bodies charged with designing processes for CA elections was crucial in ensuring the adoption of quotas, which in turn enabled a baseline of women's representation in constitution-drafting processes.

The difficulty of shifting the organizational cultures of nascent parties also stood out. Whether parties originate as armed groups, social movements, or factions of dominant parties, patriarchal norms influence how women are viewed and treated both formally and informally. Those that hold power in political organizations are almost always male and are generally reluctant to share power. As a result, even as parties adopt internal quotas or comply with legislated quotas that require them to recruit more women candidates, women still struggle to land in the most electable and influential positions.

Across different contexts, party leaders argued that women were not sufficiently qualified or that they lacked attributes that would make them more electable in the eyes of voters. In contrast, female politicians emphasized that male leaders were actively blocking their advancement and were not doing enough to build a pipeline of female candidates and leaders. Discriminatory gender norms also manifested themselves in the attitudes and behaviors of male party colleagues and leaders: challenges ranged from sexist comments to sexual harassment, psychological threats and intimidation, and even violence.

Lastly, while transitions can bring about important institutional reforms, structural barriers to women's political engagement—such as an unequal distribution of household responsibilities and financial resources—rarely change overnight. Across the different cases examined in this study, women in political parties and in civil society organizations have made progress in advocating quotas and other mechanisms that ensure their descriptive representation. They have been significantly less successful, however, at pushing for party support to address these structural inequities, as male party leaders often do not view these challenges as their responsibility to address. Continued external pressure on parties after their transitions is therefore critical to sustaining institutional gains and preventing backsliding.

Preliminary Recommendations

This study suggests several steps that policymakers, practitioners, and assistance providers can take to support gender inclusion in political parties formed during periods of political transition. These strategies are a starting point and will need to be complemented with further contextual analysis. They will be further developed in NDI's forthcoming program guidance on early party development.

Begin with gendered political economy analysis: Understanding transition contexts and
their gender-related characteristics is critical for identifying the entry points for gender-sensitive party support. Such analyses should investigate the causes, depth, and length of political

transitions, as well as the political and economic landscapes and sociocultural contexts. Such studies should explicitly examine how gender shapes access to power and resources and should be informed by the perspectives of a diverse set of women.

- Conduct gender and inclusion assessments of political parties: Political transitions give rise to parties that come from different origins. As a result, cookie-cutter approaches and interventions will not work. Assistance providers should fund and conduct gender and inclusion assessments to identify how formal and informal characteristics of preparty organizations—if such an organization exists in a given context—will impact early party development. These assessments should then inform the design of party-specific interventions.²³⁷
- Offer pretransition support to women's groups: Supporting cross-sectoral collaboration and movement-building efforts among women's groups and activists is important for ensuring coordination and readiness when political openings occur. Fostering exchanges and solidarity between women's movements in similar contexts and providing technical guidance on institutional reforms such as gender quotas can help women's groups clarify their political demands before formal negotiations begin. Intentionally supporting autonomous women's organizations both financially and substantively may also help make civil society organizations more gender inclusive overall. Such support should always be rooted in and sensitive to local needs and demands.
- Ensure gender-transformative transition support: During transitions, international actors should support the active engagement of feminist leaders in the transitional bodies negotiating new governing structures. All technical assistance provided to transition processes, such as support for drafting constitutions and electoral and political party rules, should include guidance on gender-sensitive institution building. Supporting coalition building and coordinated actions of civil society organizations and women's movements will enable groups to exert pressure from the outside.
- Provide targeted support for gender equality within early party development: It is critical that parties establish principles of gender equality in all foundational documents that direct how they operate, including those guiding leadership nomination and selection procedures. Such commitments can provide anchors for sustained internal advocacy for inclusion. Party assistance should also support party leaders in developing plans to recruit a diverse swathe of female candidates, including for countries' first post-transition elections. It is also critical, however, to address the impact of patriarchal gender norms on individual behavior as well as on internal decisionmaking processes and party structures. Targeted efforts aimed at securing or deepening male party leaders' and members' commitment to gender equality may be needed.

• **Prioritize sustained party support**: Support for gender inclusion should continue after transition processes. If quotas have already been adopted, subsequent priorities may include the creation or strengthening of parliamentary women's caucuses and coalitions, autonomous bodies for women in political parties, and party mechanisms that support greater internal inclusion, such as sexual harassment policies or childcare support for candidates. Providing ongoing support focused on creating an enabling environment for civil society is also important for ensuring that local groups can hold nascent political parties accountable to gender-progressive commitments made during transitions.

Appendix: Research Methodology

In Tunisia, interviewees included twenty-three politicians and seven civil society representatives. For the South African case, the authors relied more extensively on existing secondary research and primary documents and interviewed a total of fourteen participants, including eight former or current party leaders, four civil society representatives, and two academics. In Burkina Faso, the authors interviewed a total of forty-one participants, including thirty-five politicians and six civil society representatives. In Tunisia and Burkina Faso, participants were contacted through NDI's outreach to the respective political parties, meaning that party leaders had some control over which party members would participate in the study. To mitigate party members' likely reluctance to speak negatively about their parties, it was made clear that none of the participating politicians and party officials would be cited by name. Whenever possible, the authors tried to corroborate participants' narratives with secondary research and interviews with civil society actors or opposition party politicians and sought to highlight any contradictions that emerged.

Because of time and funding constraints, all interviews took place in major urban centers. However, in Burkina Faso, one focus group included women politicians from outside the capital. In Burkina Faso and Tunisia, at least one-third of the research participants had served in local-level offices in the past, and most had been politically active outside the capital in the pretransition periods. Nevertheless, the analysis may be somewhat biased toward the experiences of national-level politicians. In Burkina Faso and Tunisia, the authors conducted the interviews in French, and interpreters were available for Tunisian participants who preferred to speak in Arabic. All interview questions were developed in consultation with local NDI staff or, in the case of South Africa, with local research assistants. The questions probed the institutional, sociocultural, and individual-level barriers to and enablers of women's participation in pretransition entities, during political transitions, and in the early party development period.

About the Authors

Saskia Brechenmacher is a fellow in the Democracy, Conflict, and Governance Program at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, where her research focuses on gender, civil society, and democratic governance.

Caroline Hubbard is the senior gender adviser and deputy director for the Gender, Women and Democracy Program at the National Democratic Institute, where she has worked since 2010 to support the aspirations of women to lead in legislatures, parties, electoral processes, and civil society.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the National Democratic Institute (NDI) for commissioning this study and gratefully acknowledge the support of the National Endowment for Democracy for providing the funding for this research. Carnegie also wishes to thank the UK Department for International Development for support that helped make possible Carnegie's role in the research. The authors would like to thank Thomas Carothers and Sandra Pepera for their guidance throughout this project. Julia Canney and Tamar Eisen provided essential research, logistical, and administrative support at NDI. At Carnegie, the authors would like to thank Kathleen Nganga and David Wong for their skillful research assistance, Katherine Mann for her incisive comments, and Marissa Jordan for helping organize an event to share the preliminary findings.

The three research trips to Burkina Faso, Tunisia, and South Africa would not have been possible without the assistance and support of several key individuals and organizations. These include Aminata Kasse, Augustine Traore, Djamilat Sombie, and the NDI country office in Burkina Faso; Leo Spaans, Safa Taieb, Khaled Mnassri, and the NDI country office in Tunisia; and NDI partners Itumeleng Mafatshe and Zaphesheya Dlamini in South Africa. The authors are also grateful to several external and internal reviewers, including Ivan Doherty, Elin Bjarnegård, and Philip A. Martin. They also gratefully acknowledge Shirley Graham of George Washington University, Mayesha Alam of Yale University, and Sabine Freizer of UN Women for their review and feedback on the study as panelists at an expert roundtable. Last but not least, the authors would like to also thank all of the party members, politicians, civil society activists, and academics who generously agreed to share their experiences and insights.

Notes

- National Democratic Institute and United Nations Development Program (UNDP), "Empowering Women for Stronger Political Parties: A Guidebook to Promote Women's Political Participation," National Democratic Institute (NDI), February 2012, https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/Empowering-Women-Full-Case-Study-ENG.pdf.
- 2 United Nations (UN), "Universal Declaration of Human Rights," UN, http://www.un.org/en/universal-declaration-human-rights/.
- Amanda Clayton and Par Zetterberg, "Quota Shocks: Electoral Gender Quotas and Government Spending Priorities Worldwide," *The Journal of Politics* 80, no. 3 (2018): 916–32; Lena Wangnerud, "Women in Parliaments: Descriptive and Substantive Representation," *Annual Review of Political Science* 12, no. 1 (2009): 51–69; Li-Ju Chen, "Female Policymaker and Educational Expenditure: Cross-Country Evidence," IDEAS, 2008, https://ideas.repec.org/p/hhs/sunrpe/2008_0001.html; Chandan Kumar Jha, Sudipta Sarangi, "Women and Corruption: What Positions Must They Hold to Make a Difference?" *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization* 151 (2018): 219–33; Erik Melander, "Gender Equality and Intrastate Armed Conflict," *International Studies Quarterly* 49, no. 4 (2005): 695–714; Jacqueline H.R. Demeritt, Angela D. Nichols, and Eliza G. Kelly, "Female Participation and Civil War Relapse," *Civil Wars* 16, no. 3 (2014): 346–68; and Valerie Hudson et al., *Sex and World Peace* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2014).
- 4 Pablo Casas-Arce and Albert Saiz, "Women and Power: Unpopular, Unwilling, or Held Back?" *Journal of Political Economy* 123, no. 3 (2015): 641–69; and NDI, "Win With Women: Building Inclusive 21st Century Parties," NDI, 2018, https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/WWWMethodology% 20%281%29.pdf.
- 5 NDI, "Win With Women."
- Teresa Sacchet, "Political Parties: When Do They Work for Women?" iKNOW Politics, December 2005, https://www.iknowpolitics.org/sites/default/files/political_parties_when_do_they_work_for_women.pdf.
- Aili Marie Tripp, Women and Power in Postconflict Africa (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2015).
- Nanako Tamaru and Marie O'Reilly, "How Women Influence Constitution Making After Conflict and Unrest," Center for Inclusive Security, January 2018, https://www.inclusivesecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/How-Women-Influence-Constitution-Making.pdf.
- Georgina Waylen, "Women and Democratization," World Politics 46, no. 3 (1994): 327–54.
- 10 Georgina Waylen, *Engendering Transitions: Women's Mobilization, Institutions, and Gender Outcomes* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2007); and Tripp, *Women and Power in Postconflict Africa*.
- 11 Shireen Hassim, "A Conspiracy of Women': The Women's Movement in South Africa's Transition to Democracy," *Social Research* 69, no. 3 (2002): 693–732, 697.
- 12 Kimberle Crenshaw, "Demarginalizing the Intersection of Race and Sex: A Black Feminist Critique of Antidiscrimination Doctrine, Feminist Theory and Antiracist Politics," *University of Chicago Legal Forum* 1, no. 8 (1989): 139–67.
- 13 Herbert Klitschelt, "Movement Parties," in *Handbook of Party Politics*, edited by Richard S. Katz and William J. Crotty (London: Sage, 2006): 278–90.
- 14 Anne-Marie Codur and Mary Elizabeth King, "Women in Civil Resistance," in *Women, War and Violence: Typography, Resistance, and Hope*, edited by Mariam Kurtz and Lester Kurtz (Santa Barbara, CA: Praeger, 2015); and Marie Principe, "Women in Non-Violent Movements," United States Institute of Peace, January 2017, https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/SR399-Women-in-Nonviolent-Movements.pdf.
- 15 Codur and King, "Women in Civil Resistance," 414–15.

- Temma Kaplan, "Community and Resistance in Women's Political Cultures," *Dialectical Anthropology* 15, no. 2/3, (1990): 259–67; M. Bahati Kuumba, *Gender and Social Movements* (Walnut Creek, CA: Altamira Press, 2001), 16; Christine Mason, "Women, Violence and Nonviolent Resistance in East Timor," *Journal of Peace Research* 42, no. 6 (2005): 737–49; and Verta Taylor, "Gender and Social Movements: Gender Processes in Women's Self-Help Movements," *Gender & Society* 13, no. 8 (1999): 8–33.
- 17 Anne Wolf, *Political Islam in Tunisia: The History of Ennahda* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2017), 36.
- Francesco Cavatorta and Fabio Merone, "Moderation through Exclusion? The Journey of the Tunisian Ennahda from Fundamentalist to Conservative Party," *Democratization* 20, no. 5 (2013), 867.
- NDI, "Final Report on the Tunisian National Constituent Assembly Elections," February 17, 2012, https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/tunisia-final-election-report-021712_v2.pdf, 19.
- Valentine M. Moghadam, "How Women Helped Shape Tunisia's Revolution and Democratic Transition," *Current History* 118, no. 812 (2019): 331—336.
- Julia Clark, Aytuğ Şaşmaz, and Alexandra Blackman, "List Fillers or Future Leaders? Female Candidates in Tunisia's 2018 Municipal Elections," Democracy International, July 2018, http://democracyinternational.com/media/Policy%20Brief Gender.pdf.
- Rajaa Basly, "The Future of Ennahda in Tunisia," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 20, 2011, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/43675.
- 23 Wolf, Political Islam in Tunisia, 45–54.
- 24 The experience of repression also brought Ennahda closer together with leftist opposition groups that also faced harsh crackdowns by the regime. Wolf writes, "such cross-ideological cooperation, although modest, bestowed further legitimacy upon Ennahda's cause in the West as it reinforced its commitment to democratisation and non-violence." See Wolf, *Political Islam in Tunisia*, 95–100.
- 25 Wolf, Political Islam in Tunisia, 97–98.
- 26 Interview with female Ennahda leader, Tunis, February 26, 2019.
- Wolf, *Political Islam in Tunisia*, 138; and Doris H. Gray, "Tunisia After the Uprising: Islamist and Secular Quests for Women's Rights," *Mediterranean Politics* 17, no. 3 (2012): 285–302.
- 28 Basly, "The Future of Ennahda in Tunisia"; and Wolf, Political Islam in Tunisia, 137.
- 29 Shadi Hamid, *Temptations of Power: Islamists and Illiberal Democracy in a New Middle East* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2014), 201.
- Focus group with female Ennahda members, Tunis, February 2019; and interview with female Ennahda leader, Tunis, February 2019.
- 31 Focus group with female Ennahda members, Tunis, February 2019.
- 32 Wolf, Political Islam in Tunisia, 85.
- Interview with male Ennahda representatives in the 2011 Constituent Assembly, Tunis, February 27, 2019; and Gray, "Tunisia after the Uprising," 293.
- 34 Interview with female Ennahda leader, Tunis, February 2019.
- 35 Interview with male Ennahda officials, Tunis, February 2019.
- 36 Interview with female Ennahda members, Tunis, March 2019.
- 37 The Carter Center, *The Constitution-Making Process in Tunisia: 2011–2014*, April 2015, 11, https://www.cartercenter.org/resources/pdfs/news/peace_publications/democracy/tunisia-constitution-making-process.pdf.
- 38 Interview with NDI officials in Tunis, March 2019.

- 39 Nanako Tamaru, Olivia Holt-Ivry, and Marie O'Reilly, "Beyond Revolution: How Women Influenced Constitution Making in Tunisia," Inclusive Security, June 2018, https://www.inclusivesecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Beyond-Revolution_Constitution-Making-in-Tunisia.pdf.
- 40 Gray, "Tunisia after the Uprising."
- 41 Focus group with female civil society activists, Tunis, February 2019.
- 42 Tamaru, Holt-Ivry, and O'Reilly, "Beyond Revolution: How Women Influenced Constitution Making in Tunisia."
- 43 Interview with female member of the Higher Authority, Tunis, February 26, 2019.
- 44 Basly, "The Future of Ennahda in Tunisia"; and Tamaru et al., "Beyond Revolution," 11.
- Interview with Member of Higher Authority (non-Ennahda), Tunis, February 2019; interview with male Ennahda officials, Tunis, February 2019.
- 46 Tamaru et al., "Beyond Revolution," 40.
- The secular-Islamist fault line in Tunisia is reinforced by a class divide between (secular) upper- and middle-class women and (religious) lower- and lower-middle-class women. Secular activists have been accused of elitism and of being too radical. Religious activists generally have paid more attention to socioeconomic issues and have been more effective at reaching rural women beyond the coastal cities. See Loes Debuysere, "Tunisian Women at the Crossroads: Antagonism and Agonism between Secular and Islamist Women's Rights Movements in Tunisia," *Mediterranean Politics* 21, no. 2 (2016): 226–45; and Monica Marks, "Tunisian Women's Rights Before and After the Revolution," in *The Making of the Tunisian Revolution: Contexts, Architects, Prospects*, edited by Nouri Gana (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2013), 224–51, 225.
- Unlike other parties, Ennahda won enough votes in many constituencies to place both its first and second candidates. Given that few women were placed in the first slot (only 5 percent of the 1,600-member candidate lists), most of the women were elected from Ennahda. See Monica Marks, "Islamism and Uncertainty: Charting the Future of Women's Rights in Tunisia," *St. Antony's International Review* 7, no. 2 (2012): 120–38, 125.
- "Tunisia's Constitution of 2014," https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Tunisia_2014.pdf;
 The Carter Center, "The Constitution-Making Process in Tunisia," 85; and Monica Marks, "Convince,
 Coerce, or Compromise?: Ennahda's Approach to Tunisia's Constitution," Brookings Institution,
 February 2014, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Ennahda-Approach-Tunisia-Constitution-English.pdf.
- 50 Interview with female Ennahda members, Tunis, March 2019.
- 51 Ibid
- 52 Interview with female Ennahda leaders, Tunis, February 2019.
- Yasmina Chouakri, "Violence Against Women in Political Parties: Analysis of the Situation in Tunisia," NDI, February 2019, https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/02-12-2019_Tunisia%20%281%29.pdf.
- Camille Lafrance, "Tunisie: Quel Héritage pour les Femmes d'Ennahda?" [Tunisia: What heritage for the women of Ennahda?], *Jeune Afrique*, January 15, 2019, https://www.jeuneafrique.com/mag/702631/politique/tunisie-quel-heritage-pour-les-femmes/.
- 55 Interview with female Ennahda members, Tunis, March 2019.
- Chouakri, "Violence Against Women in Political Parties"; and interview with male delegate to the Constituent Assembly (non-Ennahda), Tunis, March 1, 2019.
- 57 Interview with male Ennahda leader, Tunis, March 1, 2019.
- Giulia Cimini, "Parties in an Era of Change: Membership in the (Re-)making in Post-revolutionary Tunisia," *Journal of North African Studies* (2019), https://doi.org/10.1080/13629387.2019.1644918.
- 59 Interview with male Ennahda leader, Tunis, March 2019.

- 60 Interview with male Ennahda representatives in the 2011 Constituent Assembly, Tunis, February 2019.
- Magnus Ohman, "Political Finance and the Equal Participation of Women in Tunisia: A Situation Analysis," International IDEA, August 10, 2016, 24, https://www.idea.int/sites/default/files/publications/political-finance-and-the-equal-participation-of-women-in-tunisia.pdf.
- Marie Verdier, "En Tunisie, les femmes ont été trahies" [In Tunisia, women have been betrayed], La Croix, October 13, 2019, https://www.la-croix.com/Monde/Afrique/En-Tunisie-femmes-ete-trahies-2019-10-13-1201053976.
- 63 Interview with male Ennahda leader, Tunis, March 1, 2019; Carla B. Abdo-Katsipis, "Islamists in Power and Women's Rights: The Case of Tunisia," *Middle East Brief*, August 2017, https://www.brandeis.edu/crown/publications/middle-east-briefs/pdfs/101-200/meb112.pdf; and interview with male Ennahda officials, Tunis, February 28, 2019.
- 64 Lafrance, "Tunisie."
- 65 Ibid.
- 66 Santiago Anria, "More Inclusion, Less Liberalism in Bolivia," *Journal of Democracy* 27, no. 3 (2016): 99–108; and Ann Chaplin, "Social Movements in Bolivia: From Strength to Power," *Community Development Journal* 45, no. 3 (2010): 346–55.
- 67 Stephanie Rousseau and Christina Ewig, "Latin America's Left-Turn and the Political Empowerment of Indigenous Women," *Social Politics: International Studies in Gender, State & Society* 24, no. 4 (2017): 425–51.
- 68 Inter-Parliamentary Union, "Women in National Parliaments," November 1, 2014, http://archive.ipu.org/wmn-e/arc/classif011114.htm.
- 69 Nancy Postero, "Morales's MAS Government: Building Indigenous Popular Hegemony in Bolivia," *Latin American Perspectives* 37, no. 3 (2010): 18–34.
- 70 Htun and Ossa, "Political Inclusion of Marginalized Groups."
- 71 Gratzia Villarroel, "Making the Revolution," *ReVista: Harvard Review of Latin America* (Fall 2011), https://revista.drclas.harvard.edu/book/bolivian-women.
- 72 Stéphanie Rousseau and Anahi Morales Hudon, "Paths Towards Autonomy in Indigenous Women's Movements: Mexico, Peru, Bolivia," *Journal of Latin American Studies* 48, no. 1 (2016): 33–60.
- 73 Villarroel, "Making the Revolution"; and Htun and Ossa, "Political Inclusion of Marginalized Groups," 9.
- 74 Christina Ewig, "Forging Women's Substantive Representation: Intersectional Interests, Political Parity, and Pensions in Bolivia," *Politics & Gender* 14, no. 3 (2018): 433–59.
- For Bolivian indigenous women, "maternity and household work are not to be opposed to active citizenship, meaning that they can be reconciled—at least in principle—with political participation and leadership, equal access to education, and the carrying out of productive income-generating activities." See Stephanie Rousseau, "Indigenous and Feminist Movements at the Constituent Assembly in Bolivia: Locating the Representation of Indigenous Women," *Latin American Research Review* 46, no. 2 (2011): 5–28. 18.
- 76 Ewig, "Forging Women's Substantive Representation."
- 77 UNDP, "Promoting Gender Equality in Electoral Assistance: Lessons Learned in Comparative Perspective—Country Report for Bolivia," UNDP, 2014, https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/Democratic%20Governance/Electoral%20Systems%20and%20Processes/2122-UNDP-GE-bolivia.pdf.
- 78 Htun and Ossa, "Political Inclusion of Marginalized Groups," 10; and Rousseau, "Indigenous and Feminist Movements at the Constituent Assembly in Bolivia."
- 79 UNDP, "Promoting Gender Equality in Electoral Assistance."

- 80 Stéphanie Rousseau, "Populism From Above, Populism From Below: Gender Politics Under Alberto Fujimori and Evo Morales," in *Gender and Populism in Latin America: Passionate Politics* (University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2010): 140–61; and Ewig, "Forging Women's Substantive Representation."
- 81 Ibid. See also Rousseau, "Indigenous and Feminist Movements at the Constituent Assembly in Bolivia."
- Monica Novillo Gonzáles, *Paso a paso. Así lo hicimos. Avances y desafíos en la participación política de las mujeres* [Step by step. We did that. Progress and challenges in women's political participation] (La Paz: Coordinadora de la Mujer, 2011), 47–58; Ewig, "Forging Women's Substantive Representation"; and Htun and Ossa, "Political Inclusion of Marginalized Groups."
- Linda Farthing, "Evo's Bolivia: The Limits of Change," The Next System Project, August 7, 2017, https://thenextsystem.org/learn/stories/evos-bolivia-limits-change.
- Anastasia Moloney, "Bolivia Declares Gender Killings a National Priority," Reuters, July 16, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-bolivia-women-killings/bolivia-declares-gender-killings-a-national-priority-idUSKCN1UB2WR.
- Mona Lena Krook and Juliana Restrepo Sanín, "Gender and Political Violence in Latin America: Concepts, Debates and Solutions," *Política y Gobierno* 23, no. 1 (I Semester 2016): 125–57, 147–48.
- Alice Campaignolle, Irene Escudero, and Carlos Heras, "In Bolivia, a Backlash Against Women in Politics," NACLA, November 19, 2018, https://nacla.org/news/2018/11/19/bolivia-backlash-against-women-politicsen-bolivia-una-reacci%C3%B3n-violenta-contra-las. See also Paola Flores, "As Women's Roles Expand in Bolivian Politics, So Do Attacks," *Associated Press*, August 25, 2018, https://apnews.com/c9eee24a05704c25b542b618f93057e2.
- 87 Carrie Manning and Ian Smith, "Political Party Formation by Armed Opposition Groups after Civil War," *Democratization* 23, no. 6 (2016): 972–89.
- 88 Terrence Lyons, "From Victorious Rebels to Strong Authoritarian Parties: Prospects for Post-War Democratization," *Democratization* 23, no. 6 (2016): 1026–41.
- 89 Alexis Henshaw, Why Women Rebel: Understanding Women's Participation in Armed Rebel Groups (New York: Routledge, 2017).
- 90 See, for example, Alexis Henshaw, Reed M. Wood, and Jakana L. Thomas, "Women on the Frontline: Rebel Group Ideology and Women's Participation in Violent Rebellion," *Journal of Peace Research* 54, no. 1 (2017): 31–46; and Jessica Trisko Darden, Alexis Henshaw, and Ora Szekely, *Insurgent Women: Female Combatants in Civil Wars* (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2019).
- 91 Lyons, "From Victorious Rebels to Strong Authoritarian Parties"; and Luisa Maria Dietrich Ortega, "Looking Beyond Violent Militarized Masculinities," *International Feminist Journal of Politics* 14, no. 4 (2012): 489–507.
- 92 Jocelyn Viterna, *Women and War: The Micro-Processes of Mobilization in El Salvador* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2013); and Ortega, "Looking Beyond Violent Militarized Masculinities."
- 93 Mac Maharaj, "The ANC and South Africa's Negotiated Transition to Democracy and Peace," Berghof Center for Constructive Conflict Management, 2008, 10.
- 94 Ibid., 11.
- 95 Eldred de Klerk, "South Africa's Negotiated Transition: Context, Analysis and Evaluation," *Accord* 13 (December 2002), 17.
- 96 South African History Online, "DBE Booklet 5," South African History Online, https://www.sahistory.org.za/sites/default/files/DBE_Booklet_5.pdf.
- 97 Waylen, *Engendering Transitions*, 105; and interview with female MK member, Johannesburg, September 2019.

- 98 Gay W. Seidman, "No Freedom Without the Women': Mobilization and Gender in South Africa, 1970–1992," *Signs* 18, no. 2 (1993), 296.
- 99 Georgina Waylen, "What Can the South African Transition Tell Us About Gender and Democratization?" Queen's University Belfast, September 2004, 8, https://www.qub.ac.uk/cawp/research/Waylen.pdf.
- 100 Then ANC president Oliver Tambo was particularly sympathetic to women's demands and promoted women within the movement. See Shireen Hassim, *The ANC Women's League: Sex, Gender and Politics* (Athens: Ohio University Press, 2014), 86–87.
- 101 "Statement of the National Executive Committee of the African National Congress on the Emancipation of Women in South Africa May 2nd 1990," *Empowering Women for Gender Equity* 6, no. 8 (1990), 19.
- 102 Hassim, "A Conspiracy of Women," 696.
- 103 Frene Ginwala, "Women and the African National Congress, 1912–1943," SAS-Space, https://sas-space. sas.ac.uk/4195/1/Frene_Ginwala_-_Women_and_the_African_national_congress_1912-1943.pdf; Hassim, *The ANC Women's League*, 54.
- 104 Waylen, *Engendering Transitions*, 7; interview with male ANC activist, Johannesburg, September 2019; and interview with a former member of the ANC Women's League, Johannesburg, September 2019.
- 105 Interview with former member of the ANC Women's Section, Pretoria, September 2019.
- 106 Gisela Geisler, "Parliament Is Another Terrain of Struggle': Women, Men and Politics in South Africa," *Journal of Modern African Studies* 38, no. 4 (2000): 605–30, 611. Their fears were to some degree confirmed by the ANC's Constitutional Guidelines, published in 1988, which largely bypassed questions of gender equality.
- 107 Catherine Albertyn, "Women and the Transition to Democracy in South Africa," *Acta Juridica* 39 (1994), 47.
- 108 Interview with a former member of the ANC Women's League, Johannesburg, September 27, 2019.
- 109 Hassim, The ANC Women's League, 107.
- 110 Interview with a former member of the ANC National Executive Committee, Johannesburg, September 2019.
- 111 Jacklyn Cock, "Women and the Military: Implications for Demilitarization in the 1990s in South Africa," *Gender & Society* 8, no. 2 (1994), 158; interview with a former member of the ANC National Executive Committee, Johannesburg, September 2019; and interview with a former member of the ANC Women's Section in exile, Pretoria, September 2019.
- 112 Suttner, "Women in the ANC-Led Underground."
- 113 Hassim, "Women's League," 59.
- 114 Hassim, Women's Organizations and Democracy in South Africa, 99.
- 115 Raymond Suttner, "Women in the ANC-led Underground," in *Women in South African History: They Remove Boulders and Cross Rivers*, edited by Nomboniso Gasa (Pretoria: HSRC Press, 2007), 239.
- 116 Cock, "Women and the Military," 151.
- 117 Ibid., 155.
- 118 Carl Collison, "Women Freedom Fighters Tell of Sexual Abuse in Camps," *Mail & Guardian*, October 27, 2017, https://mg.co.za/article/2017-10-27-00-our-women-freedom-fighters-tell-of-sexual-abuse-in-camps; Olefile Samuel Mngqibisa, "Women in the ANC and Swapo: Sexual Abuse of Young Women in the ANC Camps," *Searchlight South Africa* 3, no. 3 (1993): 11–16, https://disa.ukzn.ac.za/sites/default/files/pdf_files/sloct93.2.pdf.
- 119 Hassim, "A Conspiracy of Women," 694.
- 120 Albertyn, "Women and the Transition to Democracy in South Africa," 54.
- 121 Hassim, "'A Conspiracy of Women," 715.

- 122 Ibid.
- 123 Interview with Dr. Thula Simpson, Pretoria, September 2019; and Hassim, "A Conspiracy of Women."
- 124 Interview with a female ANC leader, Pretoria, September 2019. At the ANC's July 1991 Conference in Durban, the proposal for an internal quota was rejected. See Seidman, "'No Freedom Without the Women," 313.
- 125 Interview with Dr. Sheila Meintjes, Johannesburg, September 25, 2019.
- 126 In the end, one of the two delegates on each negotiating team had to be a woman, as did one member of each technical committee and one member of each plenary delegation. Albertyn, "Women and the Transition to Democracy in South Africa," 55–56.
- 127 De Klerk, South Africa's Negotiated Transition: Context, Analysis and Evaluation," 19; Albertyn, "Women and the Transition to Democracy in South Africa," 53; and Inclusive Peace & Transition Initiative, "South Africa's Democratic Transition (1990–1998)," November 2018, 8, https://www.inclusivepeace.org/sites/default/files/IPTI-Case-Study-South-Africa-1990-1998.pdf.
- 128 Hassim, "A Conspiracy of Women," 726; and interview with Dr. Sheila Meintjes, Johannesburg, September 25, 2019.
- 129 Interview with Dr. Sheila Meintjes, Johannesburg, September 25, 2019.
- 130 Ibid.
- 131 Anne Marie Goetz, "Women in Politics & Gender Equity in Policy: South Africa & Uganda," *Review of African Political Economy* 25, no. 76 (1998): 241–62, 252.
- 132 Waylen, Engendering Transitions, 106; and interview with female ANC leader, Pretoria, September 2019.
- 133 Interview with a female (former) ANC parliamentarian, Pretoria, September 2019.
- 134 Interview with Dr. Sheila Meintjes, Johannesburg, September 2019.
- 135 Hassim, "'A Conspiracy of Women," 728.
- 136 Interview with a female (former) ANC parliamentarian, Pretoria, September 2019; and interview with Dr. Sheila Meintjes, Johannesburg, September 25, 2019.
- 137 Waylen, Engendering Transitions, 106.
- 138 For example, it played a relatively small role in the debate around the Domestic Violence Act; instead, feminist activists and lawyers outside the league advanced the agenda. Hassim, *The ANC Women's League*, 124.
- 139 Interview with a male ANC activist, Johannesburg, September 2019; Hassim, *The ANC Women's League*; and Geisler, "Parliament Is Another Terrain of Struggle."
- 140 Hassim, The ANC Women's League, 125–26.
- 141 Vetten et al, "Making Women's Representation in Parliament Count."
- 142 Interview with Dr. Sheila Meintjes, Johannesburg, September 25, 2019.
- 143 Geisler, "Parliament Is Another Terrain of Struggle," 180; and Shireen Hassim, "Representation, Participation and Democratic Effectiveness: Feminist Challenges to Representative Democracy in South Africa," in *No Shortcuts to Power: African Women in Politics and Policy Making*, edited by Anne Marie Goetz and Shireen Hassim (London: Zed Books, 2003), 96.
- 144 Interview with a male civil society activist, Johannesburg, September 2019.
- 145 Natasha Erlank, "ANC Positions on Gender, 1994-2004," Politikon 32, no. 2 (November 2005).
- 146 Bheki C. Simelane, "Gender-Based Violence: ANC All Talk and No Action," *Daily Maverick*, February 9, 2018, https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2018-02-09-gender-based-violence-anc-all-talk-and-no-action/.
- 147 Ibid., 144.
- 148 Interview with a male civil society activist, Johannesburg, September 2019.

- 149 Rebecca Davis, "In Search of Policies on Sexual Harassment? Don't Ask Most SA Political Parties," *Daily Maverick*, February 19, 2019, https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2019-02-19-in-search-of-policies-on-sexual-harassment-dont-ask-most-sa-political-parties/. See also Robin-Lee Francke, "Thousands Protest in South Africa Over Rising Violence Against Women," *Guardian*, September 5, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/sep/05/thousands-protest-in-south-africa-over-rising-violence-against-women.
- 150 "Nepal Profile—Timeline," BBC News, February 19, 2018, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-12499391.
- 151 Krishna Hachhethu, "The Communist Party of Nepal (Maoist): Transformation from an Insurgency Group to a Competitive Political Party," *European Bulletin of Himalayan Research* 33–34 (2008–9): 39–71.
- 152 Many women saw in the People's War an opportunity to escape from gender-based oppression. See Bijan Pant and Kay Standing, "Citizenship Rights and Women's Roles in Development in Post-conflict Nepal," Gender & Development 19, no. 3 (November 2011), 410.
- 153 Apekshya Prasai, "Women and the Armed Maoist Struggle in Nepal," MIT GOV/LAB, October 2018, https://mitgovlab.org/updates/women-and-the-armed-maoist-struggle-in-nepal/.
- María Villellas Ariño, "Nepal: A Gender View of the Armed Conflict and the Peace Process," Quaderns de Construcció de Pau [Peacebuilding Papers], Escola de Cultura de Pau, June 2018. See also Inclusive Peace & Transition Initiative, "Women in Peace and Transition Processes. Nepal (2008-2012)," July 2017, https://www.inclusivepeace.org/sites/default/files/IPTI-Case-Study-Women-Nepal-2008-2012_0.pdf.
- Briana Mawby and Anna Applebaum, "Rebuilding Nepal: Women's Roles in Political Transition and Disaster Recovery," Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace, and Security, 2018, https://giwps.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/Rebuilding-Nepal-Womens-Roles-in-Political-Transition-and-Disaster-Recovery.pdf. See also John Ishiyama and Michael Marshall, "Candidate Recruitment and Former Rebel Parties," *Party Politics* 21, no. 4 (2015): 591–602.
- 156 Phone interview with a former NDI official in Nepal, October 23, 2018.
- 157 Ishiyama and Marshall, "Candidate Recruitment and Former Rebel Parties."
- 158 Åshild Falch, "Women's Political Participation and Influence in Post-Conflict Burundi and Nepal," Peace Research Institute Oslo, May 2010, 23; and phone interview with a former NDI official in Nepal, October 23, 2018.
- 159 Roshni Goswami, "UNSCR 1325 and Female Ex-Combatants," UN Women, October 2015, https://www.unwomen.org/-/media/headquarters/attachments/sections/library/publications/2017/unscr1325-and-ex-combatants.pdf?la=en&vs=819.
- 160 Phone interview with a former NDI official in Nepal, October 23, 2018.
- 161 Falch, "Women's Political Participation and Influence in Post-Conflict Burundi and Nepal."
- 162 Ibid.
- 163 Smita Ramnarain, "Interrogating Women's Peace Work: Community-based Peacebuilding, Gender, and Savings' Co-operatives in Post-conflict Nepal," *Community Development Journal* 50, no. 4 (October 2015): 677–92.
- 164 Falch, "Women's Political Participation and Influence in Post-Conflict Burundi and Nepal"; and Inclusive Peace & Transition Initiative, "Women in Peace and Transition Processes."
- 165 Inclusive Peace & Transition Initiative, "Women in Peace and Transition Processes."
- 166 Goswami, "UNSCR 1325 and Female Ex-Combatants."
- 167 Ibid., 8.
- 168 Falch, "Women's Political Participation and Influence in Post-Conflict Burundi and Nepal."

- 169 Prashant Jha, "A Maoist's Burden in Nepal," *New York Times*, August 7, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/08/opinion/a-maoists-burden-in-nepal.html.
- 170 Adam Ziegfeld and Maya Tudor, "Bringing Down Dominant Parties; Evidence from Indian States," January 2013, http://www.adamziegfeld.com/uploads/1/6/9/1/16910526/bringing_down_dominant_parties_jan_2013.pdf.
- 171 See, for example, Hermann Giliomee and Charles Simkins, eds. *The Awkward Embrace: One-Party Domination and Democracy in Industrialising Countries* (Cape Town: Tafelberg, 1999).
- 172 Ian Cooper, "Dominant Party Cohesion in Comparative Perspective: Evidence From South Africa and Namibia," *Democratization* 24, no. 1 (2017): 1–19.
- 173 Aili Marie Tripp and Alice Kang, "The Global Impact of Quotas: On the Fast Track to Increased Female Legislative Representation," *Comparative Political Studies* 41, no. 3 (2008): 338–61.
- 174 Elin Bjarnegard, "Gender Equality Reforms on an Uneven Playing Field," *Government and Opposition* 51, no. 3 (2016): 464–86. See also Daniela Donno and Anne-Kathrin Kreft, "Authoritarian Institutions and Women's Rights," *Comparative Political Studies* 52, no. 5 (2019): 720–53.
- 175 Jasmin Lorch and Bettina Bunk, "Using Civil Society as an Authoritarian Legitimation Strategy: Algeria and Mozambique in Comparative Perspective," *Democratization* 24, no. 6 (2016), 995. See also Donno and Kreft, "Authoritarian Institutions and Women's Rights."
- 176 Nina-Kathrin Wienkoop and Eloise Betrand, "Popular Resistance to Authoritarian Consolidation in Burkina Faso," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, May 16, 2018, https://carnegieendowment.org/2018/05/16/popular-resistance-to-authoritarian-consolidation-in-burkina-faso-pub-76363.
- 177 See IPU, "Women in National Parliaments," February 1, 2019, http://archive.ipu.org/wmn-e/classif-arc.htm.
- 178 Interview with female MPP parliamentarians, Ouagadougou, December 2018; and a focus group with women's rights activists, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 179 Amber Murrey, "The Revolution and the Emancipation of Women," *Pambazuka News*, June 20, 2012 https://www.pambazuka.org/gender-minorities/revolution-and-emancipation-women.
- 180 Ernest Harsch, "Burkina Faso in the Winds of Liberalisation," *Review of African Political Economy* 25, no. 78 (Dec., 1998): 625–641.
- 181 Trans-Saharan Elections Project, "Gender Quotas and Representation," https://tsep.africa.ufl.edu/gender-quotas-and-representation/burkina-faso/.
- 182 Interview with a male CDP parliamentarian, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 183 Focus group with women's rights activists, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 184 Interview with a male CDP leader, December 2018.
- 185 Interview with two female MPP parliamentarians, Ouagadougou, December 2017.
- 186 Interview with a male MPP parliamentarian, Ouagadougou, December 2018; and interview with female MPP leaders, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 187 Focus group with female CDP party members, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 188 Ibid., and interview with female CDP leaders, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 189 Focus group with women's rights activists, Ouagadougou, December 2018; and interview with a female civil society representative, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 190 Focus group with female CDP party members, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 191 Interview with female MPP leaders, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 192 Ibid.
- 193 Interview with a female civil society representative, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 194 Ibid.

- 195 Ibid.
- 196 Interview with female CDP leaders, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 197 Focus group with women's rights activists, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 198 Interview with a male MPP parliamentarian, Ouagadougou, December 2018; and interview with female CDP leaders, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 199 Ibid.
- 200 Ibid.
- 201 Ibid.
- 202 Interview with a female civil society representative, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 203 Lydia Rouamba, "La Transition au Burkina Faso: La Société Civile Est-elle Sensible au Genre?" [The transition in Burkina Faso: Is civil society gender-sensitive?], *Le Faso*, January 30, 2015, https://lefaso.net/spip.php?article63018.
- 204 Focus group with women's rights activists, Ouagadougou, December 2018. See also Fulbert Paré, "Consolidation de la Démocratie au Burkina Post-insurrection: Un Encadrement de la Société Civile et de la Classe Politique S'Impose" [Consolidation of democracy in Burkina post-insurrection: Civil society and the political class need supervision], *Le Faso*, January 17, 2015, https://lefaso.net/spip.php?article62814; and Rouamba, "La Transition au Burkina Faso."
- 205 IPU, "Women in Parliament," October 1, 2014, http://archive.ipu.org/wmn-e/arc/classif011014.htm; and IPU, "Women in Parliament," August 1, 2015, http://archive.ipu.org/wmn-e/arc/classif010815.htm.
- 206 Fulbert Paré, "Mise en Place des Organes de la Transition : La Désignation des Représentants Fait des Gorges Chaudes," [Establishment of the transition bodies: The designation of representatives is laughable], *Le Faso*, November 21, 2014, https://lefaso.net/spip.php?article61902.
- 207 Interview with a male CDP leader, December 2018.
- 208 Interview with a female civil society representative, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 209 Interview with female CDP leaders, Ouagadougou, December 2018; and interview with two civil society representatives in the CNT, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 210 Interview with two civil society representatives in the CNT, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 211 The proposal had already been in the works for several years, and some of the delegates had worked on it before the transition.
- 212 Focus group with women's rights activists, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 213 Interview with two civil society representatives in the CNT, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 214 Interview with a female civil society representative, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 215 Interview with female MPP parliamentarians, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 216 Ibid.
- 217 Focus group with female MPP party members, Ouagadougou, December 2018.
- 218 Sabiti Makara, Lise Rakner, and Lars Svåsand, "Turnaround: The National Resistance Movement and the Reintroduction of a Multiparty System in Uganda," *International Political Science Review* 30, no. 2 (2009), 193–94.
- 219 Refugee Review Tribunal, RRT Research Response, October 25, 2006, https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/4b6fe30f0.pdf.
- 220 Interview with the NDI country director, September 19, 2019.
- 221 Tabaro Robert and Rwengabo Sabastiano, "Report from the Launching of the Forum for Democratic Change," Chr. Michelsen Institute, February 18, 2005, https://www.cmi.no/pdf/?file=/uganda/doc/political-parties-February-05.pdf.
- 222 Interview with the NDI country director, September 19, 2019.

- 223 Josephine Ahikire, "Women's Engagement with Political Parties in Contemporary Africa: Reflections on Uganda's Experience," Center for Policy Studies; and Anne Marie Goetz, "No Shortcuts to Power: Constraints on Women's Political Effectiveness in Uganda," *Journal of Modern African Studies* 40, no. 4 (2002), 555.
- 224 Ragnhild L. Muriaas and Vibeke Wang, "Executive Dominance and the Politics of Quota Representation in Uganda," *Journal of Modern African Studies* 50, no. 2 (2012), 317.
- 225 Ibid., 331.
- 226 Josephine Ahikire and Aramanzan Madanda, "From No-Party to Multi-Party Competition: Analysing Women's Candidature in Uganda's 2006 National Elections," *African Journal of Political Science* 3, no. 4 (2009), https://internationalscholarsjournals.org/download.php?id=787913694802216318.pdf.
- 227 Interview with the NDI country director, September 19, 2019.
- 228 Ibid.
- 229 Goetz, "No Shortcuts to Power."
- 230 Ahikire and Madanda, "From No-Party to Multi-Party Competition."
- 231 Ibid.
- 232 Ibid.
- 233 Ibid.
- 234 Muriaas and Wang, 333.
- 235 Chouakri, "Violence Against Women in Political Parties."
- 236 Ibid.
- 237 NDI, "Win With Women."



